# Becoming *Enough*: An ethnographic study of bicultural Latinx individuals in Boulder County and the GENESISTER program

TAME SHIPTS & HODDIES ST amily Dration ex; Mexico US han Dehumanizum Culture/Identity MICIO aggresso Clothing / style

Amy Martinez

## Department of Anthropology Honors Thesis University of Colorado Boulder

November 1, 2019

*Thesis Advisor* Dr. Kathryn Goldfarb, Department of Anthropology

Honors Council Representative Dr. Steven Leigh, Department of Anthropology

*Committee Member* Dr. Enrique Sepúlveda, Department of Ethnic Studies

# Table of Contents

| Acknowledgements   | 3    |
|--|------|
| Introduction - A Question of Cultural Identity                                     | 5    |
| Basically White  | 5    |
| Methodologies  | 9    |
| Thesis Summary   | 12   |
| Chapter One - Educational Oppression: Navigating a Hostile World as a Latinx Youth | . 18 |
| Intersectionality  | 19   |
| The Historical and Social Context of Educational Oppression                        | 22   |
| Deficit Thinking and Cultural Capital  | 31   |
| Chapter Two - What Does It Mean to be Bicultural?                                  | . 34 |
| Space, Place, and Origin   | 36   |
| Language   | 43   |
| Appearance   | 47   |
| Kinship and Community  | 50   |
| Cultural Brokering   | 54   |
| Chapter Three - Tools in the Toolbox: GENESISTER's Programming                     | . 61 |
| GENESISTER Staff   | 64   |
| Empowerment  | 69   |
| Multigenerational Approach   | 78   |
| Conclusion - Where Do We Go from Here?   | . 82 |
| Limitations and Further Research   | 82   |
| The Future of GENESISTER   | 86   |
| References   | . 90 |

### Acknowledgements

I would like to briefly express my gratitude for all of the individuals who have supported and inspired me throughout this entire research process as well as to the UROP for funding this work. First of all, I would like to thank all of the professors who have provided me with the guidance, wisdom, and knowledge that has made my thesis what it is. Thank you to Dr. Steven Leigh for always encouraging me to dig deeper into my research and writing and for always making me feel that I am capable of this achievement. I would also like to thank Dr. Alison Cool for all of her feedback and advice about the world of academic writing and research. To Dr. Enrique Sepúlveda, I appreciate the cultural knowledge and experience that you brought to this thesis and for your own research that I was able to use to guide this analysis. The biggest of thanks to my advisor Dr. Kathryn Goldfarb. I couldn't be more grateful to you for not only being willing to take on my "mini master's thesis" and providing me with limitless amounts of direction, encouragement, and assistance but also for genuinely believing in my work and in this topic. Thank you for introducing me to GENESISTER and to the wonderful world of community-based anthropological research, showing me the true power of this field of study.

Next I would like to thank all of the friends and family who also supported me throughout this long process. Thank you to the individuals who endured constant phone calls and conversations with me about this project, picking me up when I felt down and telling me that it was possible. Specifically, thank you Mom and Dad for giving me the opportunity to have a college-career and for supporting me in whatever decisions I make. I am also so grateful to all of the friends I made along this journey who struggled with me while writing theses of their own, I could not have done this without your feedback and support and I want to thank you as well.

Finally, my greatest feelings of gratitude go to the participants of this study and to everyone involved with the GENESISTER program. Thank you to all of the GENESISTER

youth for being brave enough to share your stories of hardship, struggle, and survival with me and for entrusting me to share those stories with the rest of the world. To the GENESISTER staff, I also thank you for sharing your experiences with me and for doing the work that you do. Your dedication to the Latinx community is so important and so impactful. Maya Sol, thank you for being the ultimate inspiration for this project. Your passion, fearlessness, and drive is inspiring beyond words and I thank you for allowing me the opportunity to enter into the GENESISTER community and to write these words. To all of you, thank you for helping me understand a piece of my own identity by hearing about yours.

## Introduction - A Question of Cultural Identity

#### Basically White

As a student of cultural anthropology, I have often considered my own cultural heritage and how I fit into the world as someone who is the great grand-daughter of Mexican immigrants but who possesses none of the qualities of someone who could truly be defined as Mexican-American or Latina. People who know me know that I do not speak Spanish, I don't have very dark skin, my mother is White, my father is basically White, and the way I was raised has almost nothing to do with Mexican culture. This family name has come to be the only piece of cultural identity that I feel I have, my last name being Martinez. Having this name has led many people I meet to ask why I am a "Martinez" yet don't possess any of the qualities associated with that ethnicity? All of this has caused me to question more and more what my own cultural identity is and why it is that Mexico can be in my blood, yet I am so far from Mexican.

My grandfather's parents immigrated to the United States from Mexico City and Veracruz, and raised their six children in Commerce City, Colorado. In that place, their immigrant experiences were written with struggle, constantly having to work hard to provide what they could for their family and to embody the "American dream" to the best of their abilities. My grandfather, who passed before I was old enough to get to know him, grew up living through the experiences of his Mexican immigrant parents but also was taught that the best way for him to exist within the United States would be to learn English and to become what they thought of as "American." While serving as a U.S. citizen during World War II, my grandfather met my German grandmother who then immigrated to the U.S. shortly after. There they raised my father and his three brothers, all of whom possessed entirely different experiences than either of their parents. Contrary to my bilingual grandfather and my grandmother who had to learn to speak Spanish in addition to German and English, my father and his brothers never learned another language fluently besides English. After asking my father and my uncles as to why they never learned Spanish or identified more with their Mexican culture, I was told that their father and mother did not want them to speak another language other than English, because English is what is spoken in America. By the time my own parents had me and my three sisters, there was little to no Mexican culture, language, or values left for us to be raised with, leaving us with a constant desire to know and understand more about where we are from.

Although I possess different heritage from my German grandmother and also my mother's Danish side of the family, to me there has always been something significant about my Mexican identity that I feel the need to know more about. I believe that the immigration experiences of my Mexican great-grandparents in the early 20<sup>th</sup> century were very different than those of my grandmother's years later, possibly because Mexicans in the United States represent a more distinguishable population than other European immigrants, making the process of coming to be in a White-majority country more difficult. This "marked" state of being for Mexican individuals in the U.S. is one aspect of this identity that I wanted to look into further.

Looking now at my own privileged life I understand that the experiences of my father's immigrant parents and grandparents are what provided me with the opportunities that I have, but I still wonder why there is such a strong cultural disconnect between my generation and the ones before me. How is it that other third-generation Mexicans still possess their language, culture, and resilience yet I wasn't given that opportunity? How can I still identify with my name and my Mexican heritage if I have never felt any of the experiences of the immigrants who paved the way for me to be here? Why were my grandparents able to successfully assimilate their children into dominant U.S. culture, yet others are not? Am I *truly* a Latinx individual if I don't speak the

language, look the part, or identify with Mexican experiences but because my distant family is from that country?

I constantly think about questions like these. Despite my confusion, I have always felt a strong connection to Latinx communities, and I have felt the desire to be closer to them and to be accepted by them. Because of this longing to understand more about Latinx culture and identity, when I first heard about GENESISTER, the program on which this research is based, I was instantly drawn to the work and services that they provide for their Latinx youth participants. This program is primarily a pregnancy prevention program with the Boulder County Public Health department that provides additional support services for Latinx youth and their families to help them navigate the complicated world they live in. Despite not being intended to serve only Latinx youth, this demographic makes up the majority of the program participants and has led it to evolve into something much more than just sexual health education. GENESISTER's bicultural, bilingual, Latinx staff work together to provide program services that center around cultivating cultural identity and Latinx heritage.

After being introduced to GENESISTER's Program Coordinator, Maya Sol, through a program evaluation I conducted in my Practicing Anthropology course, I immediately became fascinated with Maya Sol's explanation of the struggles that the Latinx youth participants in the program face, and it made me think about the experiences of my own family members. So, with my own social positioning and cultural heritage in mind, I sought to learn more about what it means to be a Latinx person living in a predominantly non-Latinx community and how people manage to balance their Latinx roots with their newfound ties to American culture. Inspired by the GENESISTER staff and youth, I decided to focus on these people's cultural experiences and how a unique program like GENESISTER has impacted them. I wondered if, had my Mexican family been offered support from a program like this, maybe they wouldn't have been stripped of their language and culture, and maybe I would possess those qualities today.

Three overarching questions guide my writing. First, what are the experiences of Latinx youth within a school system, and what forms of discrimination or oppression do they potentially face due to their culture, language, and ethnicity? Second, what does it mean to identify as bicultural, and how do bicultural people themselves define the word? I explore this question by focusing on how a Latinx individual living in a non-Latinx majority community develops their own sense of identity amidst various forces of marginalization. Finally, I specifically examine the services of the GENESISTER program. What role does this program play in the development of a Latinx, bicultural, bilingual youth's identity? Specifically, what exactly is it that GENESISTER does for bicultural youth and how do these services extend past pregnancy prevention to focus on cultivating cultural identity?

Boulder County ended up being an interesting yet unusual research setting due to the economic, ethnic, and cultural makeup of the area. The majority of this county is represented by White affluent individuals and the area is known for having little diversity. Specifically, within the city of Boulder where many of my participants reside, this city is known as one of the most expensive places to live in the state which leads to a greater gap between the families and youth of lower socioeconomic status in this study and the rest of the population. In this county, people who identify as "Hispanic" or "Latino" are a minority population, only making-up 13.9% of the population<sup>1</sup> ("U.S. Census Bureau QuickFacts: Boulder County, Colorado" 2018). Throughout my data collection, as I will demonstrate in later chapters, multiple participants brought up the complexities of living in the Boulder County area as a minority individual. This setting is just

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> I include this statistic with an understanding that many individuals in the Latinx community to do not report back to census collections due to fear of deportation. In general, the politics behind census collection processes are complicated and often leave minority populations such as the Latinx community to be left out or inaccurately counted. However, this is still included to demonstrate the large difference between representations of Latinx and non-Latinx individuals in Boulder County.

one piece of the context in which the GENESISTER program exists and makes for part of the intricacies of a bicultural identity.

#### **Methodologies**

To address these research questions, I utilize various ethnographic methods to collect primary research data as well as other secondary sources to support my own claims. My original plan for data collection included conducting a focus group with GENESISTER youth, individual interviews with GENESITER youth, group interviews with the parents of GENESISTER youth, individual interviews with GENESISTER staff, participant-observation, and analysis of GENESISTER client case-files. Due to various limitations that I will discuss in the Conclusion, I ended up conducting one 2-hour long focus group with the GENESISTER youth as well as individual hour-long individual interviews with all five of the GENESISTER staff members.

Due to the previous work I did with the GENESISTER program through Practicing Anthropology, I began my research process with a general understanding of the GENESISTER program and its services. During this course I was introduced to GENESISTER with a team of five other students to conduct an evaluation of the program and to provide the Program Coordinator with a final written report outlining our findings. To do this we conducted one focus group with the GENESISTER youth as well as approximately ten phone interviews with past GENESISTER graduates. Although I did not directly use any of the data I collected during this course in my thesis, this understanding was the basis on which I was able to start drafting my research questions and my plans for new data collection. This initial work also allowed me to develop connections with the GENESISTER Program Coordinator which gave me access into their community in order to conduct this research.

The work I conducted for this course also allowed me to initially establish my presence as a recognizable person to the GENESISTER youth prior to the focus group. Despite not having

as much time as I would have liked to conduct participant-observation before the focus group, the youth participants were still open and willing to talk to me and answer the questions I had planned. I structured the focus group to consist of two different brainstorming activities that encouraged the youth to think about what it means to possess a bicultural identity, how they have acted as cultural brokers in their own lives, and also what the role of the GENESISTER program has been within that. This semi-structured discussion asked the youth specific questions that they answered in both small-groups and together as one large group. During this discussion the Program Coordinator and one other Youth Specialist were also present to participate in the discussion and help youth think about how the questions applied to them.

The semi-formal interviews I conducted individually with each staff member consisted of questions that were similar to those asked during the focus group but were created for adult participants. Questions I asked had to do with participants' own "bicultural stories," meaning where they and their families are from, what it was like growing up as a bilingual Latinx individual, and how they transitioned through different phases of identification with their biculturalism throughout their lives. Besides just personal questions surrounding biculturalism and cultural brokerage, I also asked the staff members a lot about their jobs at GENESISTER and what kind of work they do on a day-to-day basis. Many of my questions were directed towards obtaining information about what the staff see the impact of their work to be on the lives of their clients and what their goals are for the program. Although I came into these interviews with a set of questions, I found that many of our conversations would diverge from the formal interview topics in a very compelling way.

To approach my research as a whole, I borrow from many of the practices associated with community-based participatory action, engaged, and applied anthropological methods. These approaches to research focus on maintaining a collaborative relationship between the researcher and the participants and seek to produce results that are beneficial to everyone involved and can

be used to potentially take social action. Specifically, a researcher practicing these forms of anthropology values the knowledge and experience of the communities they are studying and desires to conduct research *with* them rather than *on* them (Minkler 2004). Other researchers utilizing methods such as these focus on engaging in reciprocity with the communities they research, a process through which equal relationships are established and just as much focus is on giving back to the community as is on obtaining information from the community (Maiter et al. 2008).

Although it was not possible for me to fully achieve all of the practices associated with community-based participatory action research due to the time and resources available to complete this thesis, it was important for me to make sure my own research methodologies mirrored these practices as much as possible. The biggest way I could ensure a collaborative relationship with GENESISTER was to involve the Program Coordinator, Maya Sol, in all aspects of the creation of my research plan. Maya Sol reviewed and approved all of the documents I created for my IRB proposal prior to their submission, including interview guides, consents scripts and translations. I hope that my findings can be used by GENESISTER to gain additional funding and support for their programming.

In addition, by writing this my goal is to share the stories of my participants in a way that promotes understanding among readers, demonstrating the struggles that these participants experience day to day. To engage in a reciprocal relationship with my participants I wrote this thesis in a way that highlights their voices first and adds my analysis second. As a researcher, I place the highest value on the willingness of these individuals to speak with me about difficult and emotional topics, and I gratefully acknowledge the role that they play in this process.

#### Thesis Summary

This thesis contains three chapters. In Chapter One, *Educational Oppression: Navigating a Hostile World As a Bicultural Youth*, I outline some of the experiences that Latinx, bicultural, and bilingual youth have throughout their schooling and I point out the ways that school systems have not necessarily set them up for success. I intentionally focus here on the experiences that youth have within schools because it is within this institution that much of their development and growth occurs. Because much of what GENESISTER's services provide is related to academic support, it also made sense to focus on how Latinx youth experience issues related to discrimination, oppression, and racism within school systems specifically. In this chapter I address the questions of what are the experiences of a Latinx youth within a school system that is majority non-Latinx? What are the different ways in which my participants have experienced various forms of racism, oppression, and discrimination based on the fact that they are Latinx and how does previous literature confirm or deny this?

I argue that the various forms of educational oppression that exist throughout many school systems create a hostile environment for bicultural, bilingual, and Latinx youth to learn in, suppressing their ability to maintain a true sense of cultural identity. As a result, many Latinx youth develop a bicultural identity in order to maintain a balance between their Latinx culture, language, and values and those that they need in order to succeed in mainstream America. Although I cannot speak to the experiences of all Latinx youth and all of the factors that contribute to the educational success of an individual, I draw conclusions based on my own data as well as literature from previous studies on this topic.

In Chapter Two, *What Does it Mean to be Bicultural?*, I discuss five main components of biculturalism that I identified throughout my data collection. Here I draw conclusions based on my findings in Chapter One and demonstrate how many aspects of a person's bicultural identity are a result of the problems they face due to issues such as discrimination, oppression, and

racism. The five categories or components of biculturalism that I discuss are the role of place, language, appearance, kinship and community, and the act of cultural brokering. The goal of this chapter is to share some of the experiences and stories of the participants in this study and to provide a deeper understanding of the ways in which a bicultural individual conceptualizes their own identity.

The guiding research questions for this chapter focus on my participants' conceptualization of the term *bicultural* and ask what does it mean to possess this identification? More specifically, what is a bicultural person and what are the different ways that this identity is embodied within the lives of my subjects? Although all individuals develop differently based on their lived experiences, I found there to be similar trends among the participants in this study and their awareness of their own positionality. Each participant brought up each of those five categories in one way or another throughout our discussions, but each of them seemed to discuss it in a unique way, demonstrating that despite sharing similar struggles to one another, all of the participants developed through these struggles in their own way. With a stronger understanding of what it means to be a bicultural individual in Boulder County, I then transition into Chapter Three, where I discuss the GENESISTER program's role in the lives of the youth participants as well as their families.

Chapter Three, *Tools in the Toolbox: GENESISTER's Programming*, focuses solely on the services that this program provides as well as how it came to be that way in the first place. The guiding question for this chapter asks what role does GENESISTER play in the formation of a bicultural identity in the lives of their youth participants? How is it that this youth development program supports Latinx youth in Boulder County and does it successfully fill in the gaps created by school systems? In other words, how does GENESISTER create a positive experience in the life of a Latinx youth who may or may not be able to find positive experiences in other areas of their life? By providing youth with relevant education, hope, resources, and community

engagement GENESISTER successfully empowers youth and their families. GENESISTER's model of empowerment combats the deficit models of thinking that are often used in youth development and education efforts and works instead to take the qualities youth already possess and turn that into something they can capitalize off of. This chapter closes with an explanation of the multigenerational approach that GENESISTER takes and how their services also target the parents and family members of youth in order to extend the impact of what they provide.

Throughout the final chapter I also highlight how oftentimes the language that GENESISTER staff members use to describe their services and the results they seek to provide for youth sound as though they are in line with neoliberal discourses surrounding individual success and self-responsibility. However, I argue that in practice this is not the case. Positing that society is best advanced through the self-maximization of individuals, neoliberal discourses focus on peoples' freedom of choice and action, meaning that an individual's well-being is entirely dependent on the decisions they themselves make (Harvey 2007). GENESISTER staff often use language and discourse that seem to support notions of empowerment-as-selfresponsibility, but I argue that this use of language is a conscious act of cultural brokerage itself. Specifically, GENESISTER staff understand that in order to receive funding and support for their program, they must exhibit these ideals as they are representative of the majority culture and values in the U.S. In actuality, the GENESISTER program yields a holistic understanding of how to support youth that is embedded in mutual understanding, community, and support for others—a far cry from the individualism characterizing neoliberal projects.

Through this process GENESISTER staff are able to make connections between their program services and the outside world in a way that will best support their youth. This type of connection came up often throughout my discussions with the staff, demonstrating how the acts of a bicultural individual operate on many different levels and are ultimately a strategy for functioning within a space that is not always conducive to a person's own culture and values.

GENESISTER's programming provides Latinx youth with the tools and knowledge necessary to be able to maintain a balance between their Latinx selves and their mainstream American selves in a healthy and positive way, transforming their negative experiences associated with discrimination and oppression into something to be used for positive development.

#### Terminology and Application

I use the term Latinx throughout this study to describe the ethnicity of my participants as well as other individuals that I will refer to that fit into this category. In the words of Villenas, Godinez, Bernal, and Elenes, "While we walk on bridges built before us, and those that are continuously constructed in the very process of 'walking,' this building involves old, new, and hybrid language as we move across the rivers of our bicultural realities" (Delgado Bernal 2006, 6). In this statement these authors are acknowledging the many other terms that people of Latin American descent use to describe themselves such as Latina/o, Mexicana/o, Chicana/o, Mestiza/o, or Hispanic among others. Many individuals use different terms to describe themselves depending on factors such as where they are from, where they currently live, or even political contexts. While being conscious of the variety of terms used by these individuals with roots in any Spanish-speaking country and also to any gender identification. As explained by the GENESISTER Program Coordinator herself:

It's accurate to say Latinx, and that most of the families [from the program] are from Mexican descent. We don't want to perpetuate the erasure of other Latin American countries which is why Latinx is inclusive and I'd say that's the strongest identity within our program and staff. We are not moving to make the Spanish language non-binary, rather addressing the spectrum of identities specifically within the U.S. due to its political nature.

When I use the term "non-Latinx" I am referring to anyone who does not identify as Latinx and who also happens to represent the majority population within Boulder County. The majority ethnic identification of people residing in Boulder, Colorado is "White," but I avoid using this term because I do not know exactly how everyone (either my participants or the non-Latinx individuals I mention) identifies. It is possible that individuals in this study feel that they are just as "White" as they are Latinx or even that the individuals I may categorize as "White" may have roots in other ethnicities that people may be unaware of. Either way, I distinguish between groups of people by the terms Latinx and non-Latinx in order to be as inclusive as possible and make the least amount of generalizations about individuals whose identifications I may not know<sup>2</sup>.

It is also important for me to comment on the application of this research and what it means for other individuals outside of my group of participants. Specifically, I note that this ethnographic study is not intended to produce replicable results that can be generalized to the same groups of people elsewhere. Rather, my goal is to provide readers with a snapshot of the experiences of a specific group of people within a specific time and place. I also draw from previous academic research that holds similar findings. I note this not to undermine the validity or importance of my claims, but rather to show how the scope of this research is only intended to include my participants and their experiences. My hope for this research is that the stories of my participants will illuminate the ways in which Latinx individuals living in a non-Latinx majority community develop and maintain a sense of cultural identity even within a context of structural marginalization. More so, I explain how the community organization in question is capable of skillfully utilizing their own cultural brokerage skills to help Latinx youth maximize the benefits

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> As will unfold throughout the rest of this thesis, many different races and ethnicities exist in the Latinx community and within the GENESISTER program itself. Intra-group variation within these communities matters greatly and contributes to the different experiences of each individual. While using the term Latinx as strategy for including as wide of a population of Spanish-speaking individuals with roots in various Latin American countries, I still acknowledge the role of variance in race and ethnicity in my analysis and writing.

of their cultural backgrounds as a cultural minority, strengthening not only the identity of their participants but also enhancing the overall well-being of the community in which they reside.

# Chapter One - Educational Oppression: Navigating a Hostile World as a Latinx Youth

I think about how it must feel for a youth of low income who speaks Spanish primarily or almost exclusively at home and speaks English almost exclusively at school, sitting next to a classmate whose parents are both computer engineers or whatever, making lots of money, living up in a really nice beautiful mansion. Those parents probably hired cleaning people and those people are probably that youth's parents, so it's a full circle of connection in a really weird way. -Lourdes

I begin this thesis by outlining some of the experiences of participants in this study as well as other Latinx individuals throughout the United States. Specifically, why are the participants in this study living at a "disadvantage"? What are the various factors in the life of a bicultural Latinx youth that make it more difficult for them to lead a happy and successful life? What are the main issues facing Latinx youth today? What are the impacts of these issues on their well-being? I focus specifically on the forms of educational oppression that many bicultural, bilingual, Latinx youth experience every day and how this influences their general sense of well-being. By answering these questions, I hope to provide an understanding of the ways in which the lives and everyday experiences of Latinx youth in Boulder County are unique from those of other individuals in the community. This chapter will inform later discussions of what it means to possess a bicultural identity and also the role of GENESISTER as a youth development program that seeks to combat these problems.

Youth spend a significant amount of their time within the walls of a school. On average, a K-12 student in the state of Colorado will spend approximately 7 hours a day in school for 171 days a year ("Schools and Staffing Survey (SASS)" 2007) which is almost 14% of their time in one year spent at school. There, youth develop relationships with friends, start to figure out their interests, and learn who they are and what they want to be. For many individuals a good education is understood as the pathway towards success, the alleviation of poverty, better health,

economic growth, political freedom and more. A positive and quality educational experience can make all the difference for a young person and determine where the rest of their lives will go.

However, it is not always the case that everyone has a positive educational experience, and we know that this can lead to many other issues in a person's life. Less optimal performance in school for Latinx youth is a multidimensional problem that has a number of root causes. By analyzing the forces of educational oppression that influence Latinx youth one can begin to understand how their bicultural identities are in part a result of the strategies they must use to navigate the world. Although my focus for this chapter is on the forms of oppression that this youth population faces within school systems, this approach applies to larger systems of oppression and discrimination at play in the lives of Latinx populations beyond Boulder County. everywhere.

I am not trying to generalize by saying that *all* Latinx individuals have experienced the forms of educational oppression that I will be discussing below, but based on my own data as well as data from secondary research, these problems affect a vast majority of Latinx people in the U.S. I argue that many school systems within the U.S. create a hostile learning environment for Latinx youth where it is impossible for them to maintain an authentic identity while also receiving a quality education. Through the policies, ideologies, and approaches to learning that school systems take, Latinx youth are placed in a position where they must uphold a balance between their Latinx roots and dominant U.S. culture in order to feel accepted by those around them.

#### Intersectionality

In order to understand the plight of Latinx youth in navigating school systems, I take an intersectional approach that focuses on the multiple compounding ways Latinx youth are placed at a greater disadvantage than their non-Latinx counterparts. A concept coined by Kimberlé

Williams Crenshaw, *intersectionality*, argues that various forms of discrimination and inequality affecting ethnic minorities cannot be studied in isolation, but must be recognized as intertwined and dependent upon one another. As an emerging field of study, intersectionality focuses on how knowledge can be produced with the intent of mobilizing social justice movements and understanding the ways various groups of people live differently (Dill and Zambrana 2009). Specifically, scholars using an intersectional approach focus on disparities related to race, ethnicity, gender, and class to understand a person's social positioning.

Crenshaw's work looks specifically at the intersection of race and gender, pointing to the ways different categories of identity play off of one another to create unique experiences for people who face inequality, oppression, and discrimination (Crenshaw 1991). In fact, various forms of inequality can be deepened when scholars study categories of identity in isolation rather than in collaboration with one another, therefore it is important to avoid compartmentalization. Crenshaw argues that in theorizing identity and positionality, it is equally important to consider other factors of identity besides just race, and to also focus on intra-group variability to see identity as a spectrum. Taking this perspective, I think of the participants in this study not simply as Latinx youth who face educational inequality based on their ethnicity, but rather as individuals who each possess unique experiences and identity characteristics that contribute towards their positionality.

As a bicultural person, and in this case also a minority within a specific place, one is forced to constantly be aware of the facets of their identity that contribute to their own positionality. This means that for a Latinx person who is already placed at a disadvantage due to their race or skin color, any other factors that might also contribute to this disadvantage are heightened in their impact. For example, many of the Latinx participants in this study are also female, LGBTQ, come from families of low socio-economic status, siblings or daughters of teen mothers, hold extra familial responsibilities, and more. Being bicultural one is not just a part of

two different cultural communities, but they are also subject to a greater risk based on the fact that any other trials or hardships that they endure are compounded at a higher rate to create a more challenging life.

This theoretical approach is also similar to those taken by other scholars of Latinx youth within educational systems. Sonya Alemàn's work also utilizes intersectional analysis in order to understand how Latinx youth navigate various systems of privilege and oppression, arguing that "delineating these inequalities along the single dimension of race" (Alemán 2018, 178) would be a pitfall within Latinx studies. Rather, Alemàn calls for an analysis of the intersecting layers of identity politics and power relations that impact the subjectivities of Latinx individuals. Just as I do in the present study, Alemàn researches educational sites in order to understand the forms of inequality facing Latinx students, acknowledging that they serve as a microcosm of larger systems of power and social positioning (Alemán 2018). In line with some of my findings that will be discussed later, Alemàn's review of intersectional research found that scholars taking this approach tended to focus on the various coping strategies of Latinx students, institutional practices, policies, or school curricula, and larger structures and power hierarchies. The goal with this approach is to look at the intersection of various factors such as these and how they work together to either help or hinder a Latinx youth's own positionality (Alemán 2018).

Scholars who practice intersectional analysis understand that this approach is a work-inprogress meaning that the multiple categories used to analyze a group of people's lived experiences are constantly evolving and changing from person to person (Carbado et al. 2013). Therefore, my research is necessarily particular and focuses on the experiences of the individuals in this study at specific moments in time. As mentioned, my intention is to provide just a snapshot of their lives while placing their experiences within a cultural and historical context. Doing this, I am able to draw larger conclusions about their lives based on my own evidence as

well as evidence from previous scholarship. The observations and analysis in this chapter are about the experiences and struggles of *many* Latinx youth within school systems, but not all.

#### The Historical and Social Context of Educational Oppression

Richard Valencia defines school failure as the persistent, pervasive, and disproportionately low academic achievement of Latinx students compared to their non-Latinx peers (Valencia 2011). Although there has been increasing educational success among Latinx youth, there are still significant educational gaps between youth of color and their white counterparts. So, questions remain of how this problem originated and why it lives on today despite various attempts to combat the problem. Borrowing from Mark Chesler's theories of racism, three ways to see evidence of educational oppression are through institutional processes, personal attitudes or cultural values, and the effects or outcomes for Latinx students (Chesler 1976). Chesler applies these three categories to issues of racism generally, but they can also be applied specifically to the experiences of Latinx youth in their schooling environments, demonstrating how school environments can mirror the outside world as a whole.

Historically, Latinx youth have been set up for different educational experiences based on assumptions made by non-Latinx school officials about what they need and how they will learn best. Latinx school failure can be traced back to school segregation movements that took place in the decades following the signing of the Treaty of Guadalupe Hidalgo in 1848. Although this treaty was officially titled the Treaty of Peace, Friendship, Limits, and Settlement between the United States of America and the Republic of Mexico, it also functioned to immediately establish all Mexican people living in the United States as a conquered people, who then became subject to normative systems of racism and oppression. The Treaty is one of the largest systemic forces upon which the lower educational achievements of Latinx youth rests, and as a result

many other systems of power continued down the path of racial isolation, discrimination, and inequality.

Originally in the years following the Treaty and its initial impacts there were few school institutions available for Latinx students, and so a push was made to change this. As time went on access to education increased greatly for this population, however institutionalized racism and discrimination had already been established. At the same time that these forms of discrimination existed within political and educational institutions, people's own beliefs and ideas about Latinx populations in the United States were also being negatively influenced. As a result, schools in the Southwest were increasingly segregated, isolating Latinx students into inferior schools that were underfunded, staffed with underqualified teachers, and directly led to low academic achievement (Valencia 2011). This segregation took place from the 1930s to the 1970s, and although schools are no longer formally segregated, the impacts of these historical policies are still found within school systems today.

Many of these segregated school facilities were not built to handle the large numbers of students who used them. Compared to the student-to-teacher ratio in most non-Latinx schools, on average there were 10 more students per teacher (Valencia 2011). Many school buildings had limited classroom space, not enough rest rooms for all of the students, and lacked other academic resources such as lunchrooms, playgrounds, sports equipment and books. Valencia found that there was a strong correlation between school segregation and the academic achievement of students of color, where these students almost always exhibited lower test scores, graduation rates, and college matriculation rates (Valencia 2011). Valencia also notes that in addition to having a negative academic impact on children of color, segregated schools also diminished the opportunity for non-Latinx children and ethnically diverse children to interact socially. This lack of cross-ethnic interaction leads to an increase in ethnic stereotypes and prejudice that participants in this study still experience today.

Numerous court cases have taken place that have addressed desegregation and equal educational opportunity for Latinx students. A close analysis of these cases exceeds the scope of this thesis, but it is important to note that the battle for a quality education for all Latinx students has been going on for many years and began with institutionalized school segregation and exists contemporarily in various forms. One major form of educational inequality that many Latinx youth face today, specifically within Boulder County, is language suppression and cultural exclusion, whether through formal school processes or informal beliefs and values by those who hold power over a child's education. These forms of inequality can range in severity, from something as drastic as Americanization programs intended to strip Latinx youth of their culture and language in order to assimilate into dominant U.S. culture, to enrolling Latinx youth in ESL courses that are intended to support their learning but end up having consequences for their identity development.

Specifically, Latinx students are not only expected to learn challenging course content in a language that they may not be confident in, but they also experience language suppression and the inability to speak their native language in school settings. As research shows, language is an important factor in identity formation and a person's ability to express themselves and develop as an individual. Much of Norma Mendoza-Denton's work points out this importance, demonstrating how language is a "means for casting an identity" (Mendoza-Denton 2008, 2.:177). Despite the studies that show how bilingual education and development is beneficial to any youth's development as well as promotes high academic achievement (Izquierdo 2011), Spanish language suppression persists and common language ideologies in the United States argue that only English should be spoken in this country. In fact, many Spanish-speaking students find themselves placed into isolated learning environments where they are taught to believe that the language they speak other than English is detrimental to their success in school.

Maya Sol, the GENESISTER Program Coordinator and one of the staff members that I interviewed for this study, told me that one of the first experiences she had that made her realize that she was different from the other students in her school was related to language, specifically the fact that she spoke Spanish and also English. Describing her school experiences in the United States, Maya Sol told me:

I was enrolled in different classes and academic support classes without my mother's consent or knowledge. And so some of those were like ESL back in the day, English as a Second Language, which in that time the format was combined with students who had learning disabilities. And so I really believed at an early age that speaking Spanish was a disability of mine, as a deficit and something that I was really embarrassed about.

Unfortunately, pathologization of the Spanish language is not an experience unique to Maya Sol, and other participants in this study went through similar struggles. Many debates exist about the best way for a bilingual student, no matter what their proficiencies are with either language, to receive the best possible education. In many states there are growing populations of students who are English language learners (ELLs) who possess various levels of English proficiency skills and need additional classes to get them to the level that they need to succeed in school (Izquierdo 2011). Despite the existence of this difficult problem, there is certainly evidence that shows how detrimental it can be for a youth's education and development to be subject to improper support when it comes to their language development.

Maya Sol told me that the Spanish-speaking youth in Boulder County are sometimes told to stop speaking Spanish in hallways, classrooms, lunchrooms, and other locations within the school. Non-Spanish-speaking individuals in the United States tend to assume that when others speak a different language, they are using it to talk negatively about those around them. This is a reason why Latinx students aren't allowed to use the language that they are most comfortable expressing themselves in, and this can have devastating impacts on their own identity and sense of self-worth. Here, a teacher or staff member's own personal ideologies surrounding language use dictate whether or not a student is able to express themselves through the Spanish language,

further suppressing their identity development. The power to determine how an ELL will be educated and developed rests in the hands of school officials, teachers, and staff, showing just how much control school institutions have over a Latinx individual's subjectivity.

Besides language suppression, it is also difficult for Latinx youth to feel connected to their cultural heritage when any curricula surrounding various aspects of Latinx history and culture is left out entirely (Valencia 2011). School programming regularly takes on the belief that in the United States students should be limited to only speaking English and learning about normative Euro-American culture, history, and practices. A multicultural education has the potential to benefit all students, not just those who are multicultural themselves, yet this does not seem to be understood by many school systems today. As a result, many bicultural and bilingual students go through their education never being given the opportunity to learn about the people, places, and events that relate to them, lessening their opportunities to strengthen their cultural identity.

Besides lacking language and cultural support, schools also lack teachers and staff that are bilingual and bicultural, which leaves Latinx students in a space where they have no adult mentors or advisors with whom they can relate. Within the Boulder Valley School District, only 163 out of 1,824 teachers are Latinx as compared to 1,598 who are "White." In the St. Vrain School District, 96 out of 1,865 teachers are Latinx and 1,744 are "White" ("School/District Staff Statistics | CDE" 2018). Lack of shared experience between teachers and students leads to a sense of disconnect and poor interactions between bicultural youth and their educators (Valencia 2011). The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights 1973 Mexican American Education Study report found that there are large differences in the quality and quantity of interactions between non-Latinx students and teachers and Latinx students and teachers. This can arguably be attributed in part to the fact that non-Latinx students are able to identify more with their non-Latinx teachers,

which makes communication and interaction easier for them ("Teachers and Students: Report V: Mexican American Education Study, 1973." 1973).

Institutionally, Latinx educators are simply not represented within schools, but the other issue is that the non-Latinx educators who are present still lack cultural understanding or knowledge of how to work with Latinx youth. Limited cultural similarity and understanding between non-Latinx teachers and their students can cultivate a space where people hold negative stereotypes against one another. Evidence shows that many non-Latinx school teachers and staff hold judgements against their Latinx students, saying that they are irresponsible, unmotivated, lack initiative, and are not as capable. These personal assumptions and feelings held by many teachers throughout school systems do not go unfelt by Latinx students. GENESISTER staff member Daniella told me that many of the youth she works with complain of negative teacher interactions, and oftentimes experience situations where they don't know how to react or respond. As Daniella said:

In some classes maybe the teacher is overtly not confident in the Mexican or Latinx youth. So they always go up to them and are like "Are you sure you guys don't need help? Maybe I can sit down and help you out" where it's like this savioristic approach. You know this volunteerism aspect of like "I'm going to dedicate my time because I don't think you have this, I'm going to keep asking you 100 times just to really make sure." So you have that pitying nature, or on the opposite end they are ignored. I had a student that says she kept on raising her hand the whole time but the teacher always went to the white students and she ended up getting a D on that report because she wasn't given any help. And so you get those two natures of like teachers having pity or teachers having this "Why am I going to try you're going to fail anyways" attitude.

These sorts of microaggressions were identified during my data collection by the staff I interviewed and also by the youth themselves in the focus group. For many of the youth it is difficult to explain the ways teachers treat them or make them feel, but they ultimately understand that there is a difference in the treatment they receive versus the non-Latinx students. These interactions can lead to conflict between Latinx students and their teachers, where students get in trouble more often and are not as comfortable in their learning environments.

This lack of bicultural and bilingual staff in schools also impacts the parents of Latinx youth. Many bicultural youth, and especially those in this study, have parents who speak little to no English which makes it difficult for them to access school resources to support their children academically. Without teachers or school translators who can speak their language, parents are unable to communicate with school staff about the state of their child's educational affairs. As a result, many Latinx youth end up having to translate in parent-teacher meetings, a responsibility that should never be left to a child. According to the GENESISTER staff, when students are left to translate important information to their parents, details are often omitted and parents are not fully informed of what is going on. In fact, Yanina, a Parent Specialist at GENESISTER, informed me that both Niwot and Longmont High School just recently hired a bilingual staff member for the first time in years. Previously, parents of Latinx youth had to schedule an appointment with the school district liaisons to come translate their conversations with teachers, an appointment that would take so long to schedule, the reason for the parent-teacher meeting would have already passed. All of these factors make it very difficult for parents of Latinx children to be fully involved in their child's education, while students with English-speaking parents have this privilege that sets them up for greater odds of success in school.

In summary, access to school staff who can support and connect with students, communicate regularly with parents, and act as role models and provide guidance for youth and families is a large contributor towards higher academic achievement (Zambrana and Zoppi 2002). Without the proper support and assistance, Latinx youth and their families are left to navigate the school systems alone and must go without valuable resources that other students receive as a given.

Another aspect of the educational inequality that many Latinx youth face is an unfair punitive system. GENESISTER staff say that their Latinx youth seem to be punished to a greater degree at their schools, and also that the forms of punishment they receive are ineffective and

ultimately worsen their disadvantage. As Maya Sol put it, "schools continue to perpetuate deficit narratives through their implicit bias and through their punitive processes of suspension and things like that." The youth that GENESISTER serves experience higher rates of suspension and punishment for issues such as poor grades, tardies and absences, and as mentioned above, conflicts with teachers. Latinx students, and more generally youth of color, have been known to exhibit higher rates of school discipline. Around 2003, attention was drawn towards the "schoolto-prison pipeline" problem in Colorado where students of color were receiving such high rates of harsh discipline that it was leading to an increase of youth being placed in juvenile detention centers (Lewis 2019).

Padres & Jóvenes Unidos, a multi-issue organization working for educational equity started to publish an annual *Colorado School Discipline Report Card*, to track rates of school discipline for students of color. Padres & Jóvenes Unidos' last report card in 2016 still found that students of color are 3.1 times as likely as "White" students to be suspended or expelled ("Publications – Padres & Jóvenes Unidos" 2016). The in-depth findings from these reports point out the disparities between the treatment of students of color versus "White" students, and how the punishments they receive are not effective for behavior reform and continue to perpetuate educational inequality. Findings from reports such as these mirror the experiences of the Latinx youth in this study, as explained to me by the youth themselves and also the GENESISTER staff members.

In the GENESISTER staff's understanding of why Latinx youth are often punished more frequently than their non-Latinx peers, it has to do with stereotypes, microaggressions, and discrimination but also with the additional layers of adversity and social positioning. Many of the youth that GENESISTER serves come from families of low socioeconomic status, increasing the amount of stress they experience in their day-to-day lives. Lower socioeconomic status combined with Latinx cultural values surrounding familial responsibility increase the obligations

of these young people compared to affluent non-Latinx youth. These additional duties include caring for younger family members, working to bring in a second income, or completing other chores and tasks that parents may need assistance with. One example Maya Sol shared with me is as follows:

One of our young women she actually takes the bus to leave her two younger siblings at daycare then elementary school. Then she gets to high school and so she always is on the bus and arrives I think five minutes late to her first period. Because of that she has 73 unexcused tardies that then lead to a truancy. And so it just continues to cycle this unsupportive and unrealistic expectation for our youth ... Its puts down another layer of a burden where they're not able to catch up and their morale goes down.

Many Latinx youth have parents who work difficult hours that are incompatible with the schedules of their children, meaning individuals like this girl must take on responsibilities that typically belong to a parent. Something as simple as being five minutes late to the first class of the day can quickly add up and lead to additional consequences. This situation is worsened when parent-teacher communication is not possible for Spanish-speaking parents, and there are no adult figures who can explain these circumstances in order to increase teachers' understanding of the difficulties these students face.

Daniella explained that at a previous job where she worked with all non-Latinx affluent youth, she noticed a difference between the type of innovation and drive that those youth possessed versus the Latinx youth she works with now. As she told me:

Our youth are worrying about like "Do I have food on the table? I need to help babysit my mom's kids because she's working at night" or "My dad is working during the day. When am I going to do homework? Actually that is the last thing on my mind because I need to help work." There are a lot of Latino youth focusing too much on the basic necessities that they don't have the capacity to start thinking about innovative ideas and even accepting that they have the power to make a change because right now they're just out there trying to survive.

For many Latinx youth their motivations are centered around what Daniella calls "the basic necessities" whereas youth who do not have the same concerns can focus their attention towards

more academic endeavors. Unfortunately, these types of problems are the reality of the lives of many Latinx youth, adding yet another layer of difficulty onto their educational experiences.

#### Deficit Thinking and Cultural Capital

Deficit thinking takes multiple forms and effects many school systems, influencing the approach that educators take to try and solve the problems Latinx youth experience. Deficit thinking is a major theory discussed by scholars attempting to understand why Latinx students have lower academic achievement than their non-Latinx peers. In its simplest form, deficit thinking argues that the reason for a student's poor performance in school is due to internal deficiencies such as "limited intellectual abilities, linguistic shortcomings, lack of motivation to learn and immoral behavior" rather than external factors such as economics, politics, and personal ideologies (Valencia 1997, 19:2). Rooted in racism and classism, this perspective to understanding student failure ultimately perpetuates lower academic achievement among students of color.

An educator who takes a deficit approach will hold biases against students of color, viewing them as possessing both cognitive and motivational deficits and blaming them for their own low academic achievement (Valencia 1997). Rather than focusing on Latinx culture, language, values, and beliefs as things that are positive for a person's well-being, deficit thinking views these qualities as detrimental to academic success, and envisions ways to counter them rather than to capitalize off of them. Because of this model, Latinx youth are unable to translate their cultural assets into social capital. Instead, their cultural assets are pathologized and they are forced to learn in an environment where their family resources, cultural values, and language skills go unacknowledged.

With deficit thinking also comes the practice of analyzing Latinx cultural assets within the context of U.S. culture. When school systems are representative of dominant U.S. culture,

they tend to evaluate Latinx assets in a negative light and enact policies and curricula that are incompatible with them, immediately placing Latinx students are a disadvantage (Zambrana and Zoppi 2002). If Latinx youth are understood within the dominant frame of U.S. norms and values, they will never be able to use the assets that they already possess and will be forced to survive by conforming to dominant ideologies. Francisca E. Godinez also points out that we often have a one-dimensional interpretation of what valuable knowledge is, especially as it relates to education and success in life thereafter. Within structures, institutions, and personal belief systems, dominant ideologies about what a person needs to know and have to be successful dismiss the value of cultural knowledge and lead to the discrimination and subordination of cultural minorities (Bernal and Knight 1993). This observation by Godinez explains why deficit thinking exists in school systems and how school officials conceptualize their Latinx students.

Educational inequality has been written into U.S. history. From the beginning, Latinx youth either had no options for education or they were segregated into inadequate and underfunded schools. Combined with political and systemic racism, school policies and curricula have never been set up to benefit bicultural or bilingual youth. Latinx youth today face cultural and linguistic suppression, where they are not given the resources or opportunity to develop their own cultural identity. Staff, teachers, and administrators at schools are unable to connect with their students due to a lack of cultural understanding and are also unable to communicate with parents of Latinx youth, which further diminishes their success as students. Due to additional factors such as socioeconomic status, cultural values, and familial responsibilities, youth are unable to direct all of their time and energy towards school success, rather they are burdened by additional worries about family well-being. Finally, all of these circumstances are worsened by forms of deficit thinking, where the approach that educators take is to think about the lives of

their Latinx youth as detrimental to their educational success rather than as signs of resiliency, strength, and persistence.

In the next chapter I will turn to a discussion of cultural identity. I argue that biculturalism is in part a result of the forces of educational oppression in the lives of Latinx youth, and I demonstrate how a Latinx person works to cultivate their own identity while existing in a space that is not conducive to their culture, language, or experiences.

## Chapter Two - What Does It Mean to be Bicultural?

This is who we are. This is what we've been doing all along. –Maya Sol

What does it mean to be a bicultural person and how does someone who identifies in this way define the word and assign it meaning through their own life? This topic is complex, and many factors contribute to the construction of a bicultural identity. At the start of my research, I was searching for a stable and consistent definition of a bicultural identity. Instead, I found the complete opposite in that all of my participants' identities seem to exist on a spectrum. I found that in general the meaning of biculturalism is in a state of constant flux and cannot be applied to all people. In fact, to provide just one static definition of a bicultural person would go against the true nature of the word itself.

In this chapter, I provide evidence to support my claim that a bicultural identity is in part a positive result of the forms of educational oppression that many Latinx youth experience and reveals how resilient this community actually is. As I demonstrated in Chapter One, in the learning environment that schools produce through their policies, educators, curricula, etc. it is often difficult for a Latinx youth to maintain a strong sense of cultural identity. Due to these circumstances Latinx youth end up in a space where their language, culture, values, and experiences are constantly put into question, and they must learn how to adjust in order to succeed. The following analysis will focus on how the Latinx participants in this study conceptualize the concept of bicultural, and how this is lived through their own experiences. The "spectrum" of bicultural identities of the people I spoke with exists because of the varying ways that Latinx individuals respond to their circumstances and how they make sense of the world around them. Most all of the individuals in this study have experienced similar forms of oppression, discrimination, and hardship in their lives due to being Latinx, but all of these lived experiences ended up developing in unique ways. A bicultural identity and its meaning depends entirely upon the person who possesses it, however there are a few objective components that seem to go into this category. The bicultural participants in this study all tended to be first or second generation immigrants. These people were either born in the U.S. by parents who immigrated here from another country or they were born in another country and brought to the States by their parents at a very young age. All participants currently live in the U.S. and the majority of them have spent most of their time in this country with the exception of one staff member that I interviewed. A GENESISTER program staff member informed me that most of their youth and their families are of Mexican descent. However, two of the program staff are Colombian and Guatemalan, the rest defining as Mexican. In this chapter I do not differentiate as much between staff and youth participants of the GENESISTER program. Instead, they are discussed together, all representing bicultural individuals in Boulder County.

I found that there is a stark contrast between someone who identifies as bicultural and someone who only identifies as Latinx. Just because a Latinx person exists within the United States does not necessarily mean that they are bicultural. In fact, some of the GENESISTER staff that I interviewed shared that they didn't even realize they were bicultural until they moved to Boulder County and lived in spaces where they were part of a limited population of people of color. I found that the degree to which a Latinx person is exposed to American culture, values, and norms will influence the degree to which they identify as bicultural, again demonstrating how this identity can fluctuate depending on a person's own experiences and exists in tension within majority cultural identity. As residents of Boulder County, all of the participants in this study possess bicultural qualities in one way or another due to the fact that they reside in non-Latinx spaces where their own culture is not the primary environment that they live in (i.e. at school, in the workplace, in stores, etc.). This results in the need for these individuals to balance and navigate the two cultural worlds that they find themselves in.

From my interview and focus group data I identified five different categories that came up when participants were asked what it meant to them to be a bicultural person. In every instance of data collection, almost all of these categories were mentioned in one way or another, but usually the ways in which the participants talked about them were different, leading me to understand the dynamic nature of this word. These categories are a) space, place, and origin, b) language, c) appearance, d) kinship and community, and e) cultural brokering.

To create a general frame of reference in understanding the bicultural experiences that will be discussed below, I provide a short but powerful explanation as told to me by one of the GENESISTER youth. During the focus group that I conducted with the GENESISTER youth participants, I asked them to call out words that they associated with "bicultural" and then I wrote these words down on a whiteboard for all to see. During this activity one youth shouted out the word *enough* and instantly all of the others agreed. What the youth meant by this word is that oftentimes as a bicultural person you exist in a place where you are constantly in between identities and are not able to fulfill one or the other in a way that society deems acceptable. Never feeling "enough" of either side of a bicultural identity seemed to be a consensus among the youth during the focus group and also came up during the staff interviews. This word represents a lot of the experiences that bicultural individuals have while trying to navigate the worlds that they exist in as well as the ways that others perceive them. To be bicultural is to be constantly balancing a wide array of identities in order to get along and be successful. This struggle is evident throughout each of the following categories that I have identified and represents a general theme throughout all of my data.

#### Space, Place, and Origin

When it came to the discussion of what factors go into a bicultural identity, people often brought up the topic of place. My first interview question for GENESISTER staff asked them to

tell me their own cultural story. In every interview the first thing I was told was either the country a person was born in or the country where their parents came from. As interviews progressed it became clear that to a bicultural person, the space and place that one exists in, whether that be in the past, present or future, means everything. To be bicultural means that one is constantly aware of these different spaces and places and one understands how identity fluctuates depending on location. Place can be large-scale, such as country of origin, or small-scale like a classroom or even a doctor's office. Either way, a bicultural person must move in and out of different spaces while simultaneously adjusting their discourse and behavior to exhibit different aspects of their identity as they go.

My interviewees recounted that being bicultural means having ties to another country other than the U.S. and those ties are usually through family and culture. As mentioned, most all of the participants in this study are Mexican but two identified themselves as being born in Colombia and Guatemala. All of the people I interviewed currently live in the U.S. and many consistently travel back and forth between the States and another country to be with family and friends. For many bicultural people, movement between their country of origin and the United States is one of the first experiences that they have with their own biculturalism. In addition, it seems that traveling to a different country is the time when bicultural people become most aware of this identity and their own positionality within that place.

During my interview with Maya Sol she shared that she is first generation born in the U.S. but that her family is from Guadalajara, Mexico. Her parents are psychologists who are politically involved in Mexico through their social justice work, but this led them to need to leave the country for a while and head to the U.S. for safety reasons. One thing led to another and Maya Sol's parents' intended three-month stay in the U.S. turned into a 32-year stay when they became pregnant with her. Growing up, Maya Sol spent much of her time traveling back and forth between Colorado and Guadalajara, specifically spending academic time in the States

and then heading back to Mexico during summer and winter breaks. Maya Sol's bicultural story is very focused on physical space, her awareness of her positionality within each space, and the meaning of each space for her identity.

For Maya Sol, and for many other bicultural people, it is at her home in Mexico where she feels most connected to her Latinx cultural heritage. In this space, she was introduced to the language, values, and familial connections that would guide the rest of her life as well as the way she views her own Latinx identity. The time that Maya Sol spent growing up in the U.S. was for the purpose of receiving an education, and now as an adult she focuses on the work she does for GENESISTER. Her talk about the United States is marked with feelings of resentment towards the experiences she had growing up, in contrast with positive experiences in Mexico where she is comforted by her Mexican culture, language, and family. Although she possesses a strong connection to her cultural roots in Mexico, Maya Sol chooses to spend her time and energy within the United States doing the work that she is passionate about. She has learned how to maintain her bicultural identity within this country despite the negative connotations she holds.

Daniella, a Youth Specialist at GENESISTER, did not always have a clear division between the various geographical spaces in her life and her role and identity within them. In fact, her bicultural identity was not always defined through just her birth country, Colombia, and her country of residence, the United States, but was also shaped by experiences in other countries. Brought to the states at the age of two, Daniella left her birth country and did not return until the age of 10. At this young age Daniella had been distanced from her South American culture and language due to various other factors, and so when she returned to Colombia she immediately felt like somewhat of an outsider. When she turned 15-years old, as a gift for her quinceañera, Daniella was given the opportunity to spend a whole summer in Colombia. Daniella described this short period of her life as the first time where she felt she was able to be immersed in her culture, the culture that she was unable to see or understand back in the United States:

And then in that trip to Colombia is when I think I just reconnected with my culture. Not only learned Spanish but also picked up Colombian-Spanish and really became fluent and just dug deep and understood all the customs. So that was like my first time I remember actually being like yeah I am Latina, I'm Colombian! And like how to re-establish myself back into that.

In Daniella's case, she wasn't able to see her bicultural identity until she spent time in the physical space of Colombia, surrounded by her family, language, and culture. She might never have been able to have these experiences in the United States and so because of her newly found connection to Columbia she identifies completely differently as a bicultural individual than before. In fact, because of this connection to a new place, Daniella's bicultural identity was able to grow and strengthen even more when she came back to the States.

A third example of how a large place, such as a country, can have a lasting impact on someone's bicultural identity came from an interview with another staff member named Natalia, who is also a Youth Specialist at GENESISTER. Natalia was born and raised in Guatemala and did not come to the United States until her college years, seven years ago. Natalia never considered herself bicultural until she started working at GENESISTER and is still working to figure out how she fits within this country. In her job interview with GENESISTER, she was asked whether or not she identifies as bicultural. Her initial response was no, she is simply Guatemalan. After more thinking she has come to the conclusion that she is bicultural, due to the fact that she does have to "straddle two worlds" in her everyday life as a result of living in the United States. There are more angles of Natalia's bicultural story, but the fact that she is from one country and lives in another seems to be the first thing that she thinks of when it comes to her own sense of biculturalism. Natalia still feels a sense of disconnect between herself and the people, culture, and language of the U.S. but she also understands that her ability to function and exist within the disconnect leads her closer towards her own bicultural identity.

Narrowing the scope of place, many of the participants I spoke with told me about how their bicultural identity fluctuates between different communities within the United States or

another country. When most people typically think about a bicultural or Latinx person, they associate them with their country of origin and then the country they reside in, which is usually the U.S. As discussed above, the country that a person is from plays a large role, but this is not a sufficient definition of "bicultural." Even within a country, or within a state, great diversity exists when it comes to the places that people reside and the ways their biculturalism manifests.

Daniella grew up in multiple communities within Florida and in her adult life has lived in multiple communities in Colorado. Daniella described a stark contrast between the communities in Miami and Naples, Florida and the communities Boulder and Longmont, Colorado. In Miami, Daniella was immersed in more Afro-Caribbean Latinx culture, as the people living in that area are from places such as Colombia, Cuba, the Dominican Republic, Puerto Rico, and other Central, South American, and Caribbean countries. As the daughter of a Colombian mother and the step-daughter of a Puerto Rican father, this specific type of Latinx culture is what Daniella knew and was used to. Moving to Colorado, Daniella was quickly introduced to Mexican culture, as the majority of Latinx people in the Boulder County area are Mexican. This transition presented an interesting challenge for Daniella, as she had already struggled in Florida to figure out how she fit into those communities, but now it was as if she had to start over with her bicultural identity.

Daniella also spoke to me about issues of transverse racism that take place within the larger Latinx community, and that she has felt and expressed herself. Prior to moving to Colorado she shared with me that she often pushed Mexican culture aside and did not see it as equal to the cultures of the Latinx people she had previously associated with, due to the "inherent colorism" felt the South Floridian Latinx community. In her current community in Boulder County, Daniella says that she feels more "Latina" than ever:

I feel more Latina here than in Florida because of the non-Latinx population, which is weird because you'd think in a place that has a variety of Latinx culture, I would feel more strongly rooted in my culture. On the contrary, though, because there is a huge economic disparity and the microaggressions experienced on the daily and because Boulder loves hiding low income housing behind trees and expensive homes, I felt more tugged to my culture as a way of showing resistance to the dominant white culture.

Daniella was able to strengthen her own bicultural identity by immersing herself into a new place and a new Latinx culture different than anything she had ever experienced before in Florida. A difference in place and community will always continue to influence a person's identity and to expand the definition of what it means to be bicultural.

Narrowing the scope of place even more, I noticed throughout my data collection that a bicultural identity fluctuates even within the smallest of spaces within the community or location a person resides. Specifically, for the youth in this study it seems that their bicultural identities tend to vary the most between their school and the outside world. During the focus group one youth told me that in the classroom she feels that since she is Latinx she has to work harder to gain the teacher's attention and approval. At school, she works to rid herself of her Latinx identity and Spanish language in order to be thought of as a competent student worth a teacher's time and investment. This is oftentimes the case for youth of color, as many non-Latinx teachers have historically held negative stereotypes against Latinx students while showing preference to non-Latinx students and withholding praise and encouragement for Latinx students (Valencia 2011). Due to some of the negative consequences that can arise when Latinx youth exhibit qualities and behaviors typical of their Latinx culture, many of these youth find themselves exhibiting more qualities and behaviors typical of a non-Latinx individual while in school spaces in order to be more successful.

Beyond the school system, bicultural people still find themselves adjusting their identity and discourse to be able to succeed. During the focus group, Maya Sol provided the youth participants with some examples from her own life about dealing with a bicultural identity. She told us about the drastic difference between various professional spaces that she works in and how she must balance her different identities. As someone whose profession involves working

specifically within Latinx communities where her Mexican indigenous culture and language is known and understood, Maya Sol has also learned how to function in a government institution that is mainly represented by people who are non-Latinx, privileged, and uninformed of the community that she serves. Maya Sol's bicultural identity has been centered around the need to exist within each of these places and to learn how to be successful within each one by adjusting her talk, behavior, and appearance. When discussing the need to code switch within the work place, Maya Sol offered an analysis of this act:

And that right there is very different from me consciously knowing like I know how to play the game in white dominant culture versus leaving behind my identity and forgetting or being like ashamed of it to fit in. That would be like, for me it would be like selling out or going into this white-washing ... I know what we need to survive, to have more power and privilege for us to have money to do our outings, to get funding for pregnancy prevention work, all of that.

As that excerpt shows, a bicultural person does not have two different or separate

identities, instead they possess one identity but are aware of when and how they need to reflect different aspects of it in different locations. From place to place, a bicultural person will shift and evolve to accomplish different goals and to fit into a picture that the dominant culture expects them to fit into. Here, Maya Sol explains the difference between what some may perceive as "selling out" and what she perceives as a strategy that she must enact in order to succeed in her work that centers around majority cultural spaces. Through this approach, Maya Sol is aware of her own positionality in relation to her surroundings and can adjust her discourse and identity accordingly in order to accomplish different goals.

As I have explained, these places can be thought of as something as large as a country or continent, or as small as a classroom or an office in a public health building. Either way a bicultural person is first and foremost aware of where they are physically and must make conscious judgements about how to exist within that space. These physical spaces that a bicultural person finds themselves in are indeed a crucial part of understanding identity and how it fluctuates, but even within a physical space there are still more factors to consider.

## Language

The next category of biculturalism that was most prevalent throughout my data collection is the Spanish language. In addition to having connections to another country besides the United States, one of the main differences between a bicultural person and someone who is not is the fact that they are also bilingual. As mentioned by some of the participants, it is not necessarily the case that a person *has* to be Spanish-speaking to be considered Latinx, but I argue that in order to possess a strong sense of biculturalism a person must have bilingual skills. As Richard Valencia notes in his work, "language is the vehicle of culture" (Valencia 2011, 10), which I found to be highly relevant to this study.

One GENESISTER staff member shared that she believes a bicultural person is someone who has *access* to multiple spaces, communities, and cultures. My data collection supports the claim that a large part of having access to different spaces means that you can speak both English and Spanish well enough to get along. If language is the vehicle of culture, then in order to access any culture you must speak the language. As mentioned, most people who identify as bicultural are first or second generation immigrants whose parents tend to speak very little English. Because of their lack of English-speaking skills these parents are cut-off or disconnected from their U.S. communities, because they simply cannot communicate in the dominant language and therefore cannot understand how the culture functions or identify as bicultural. Many of the participants I spoke with explained this disconnect between their parents and mainstream American society and how as a result they were forced to take on the responsibility of not only translating for their parents, but also having to use their bilingual skills

just to explain simple concepts or ideas to them. This use of language is a central component of a bicultural identity, and I will discuss it here and again below in the *cultural brokers* section of this chapter.

In Chapter One I discussed how being a bilingual Spanish-speaker can create a lot of problems for youth, specifically within the education system. The literature shows just how large of an impact language can have on a bicultural person's success and well-being, whether it be that they are fluent Spanish-speakers trying to learn better English, or that they are fluent in both English and Spanish but are impacted by the constant need to switch between languages. Either way, language plays a large role in identity formation and as we will see it can become difficult for a bicultural person to determine how to balance their language use, especially in relation to the context they are in.

Borrowing from the work of Mary Bucholtz and Kira Hall, I take a sociocultural approach to understanding the role of language and bilingualism in the formation of the identities of the participants in this study, meaning that language and discourse is relative to the context in which it exists in (Bucholtz and Hall 2005). As these authors point out, "identity is the social positioning of self and other" (Bucholtz and Hall 2005, 586) and this positioning is accomplished through a person's choice of language and discourse. In other words, a bicultural person's identity is formed largely throughout interactions that involve language choice, and for a person who speaks two languages this adds an additional layer of analysis to determine how and what it means for them to make decisions about how to talk in different situations. All of the participants that I interviewed exemplified this in one way or another, showing me that just because bilingual/bicultural people can speak the same languages it does not mean that they identify with them in the same way or make the same decisions about how to use their language skills in different contexts.

Lourdes laid out the role of language in the creation of bicultural identity in a very compelling way. As mentioned earlier, Lourdes spent the majority of her childhood in Compton, California, a place where most everyone was either Latinx or Black, and even many people in the Black communities also spoke Spanish. She explained to me that for her there was never as clear of a line drawn between the times and places where she should or should not speak Spanish, because most everyone did speak the language and there weren't specific expectations as to how she should use it. For the youth in Boulder County, due to the lack of cultural and linguistic diversity in the area, it is clearer where their Spanish must start and stop, meaning they know who is able to speak Spanish to them and who will judge them negatively for speaking this language. Because of this, code switching is a crucial skill for a bicultural person in Boulder County, due to the fact that there are higher risks associated with speaking Spanish in a context where it should not be spoken. The burden of having to figure out how and when to use one's native language versus the dominant language, as well as the constant need to determine how to express oneself through which language, is very impactful on a bicultural person's sense of identity.

Benjamin Bailey's work on code-switching is useful for understanding the ways in which the participants of this study code-switch and what that means for identify formation. As research studies show, there are many forms and functions of code-switching, but the forms used by participants in this study mirror what Bailey describes as *situational switching*. This means that "distinct codes are employed in particular settings and speech activities, and with different categories of interlocutors" (Bailey 1999, 242). Contrast to other forms of code-switching in which the context and setting of an interaction is itself shaped by the way speakers adjust their talk, situational switching means that a speaker has to adapt their language to fit into a specific environment. In other words, because the Latinx participants in this study spend a large portion of their time in communities dominated by non-Latinx, English-speaking people, the

responsibility is placed on them to adjust their talk and language use to accommodate those populations.

When talking in the focus group, one youth brought up that being bicultural means having to code switch. She said that especially while at school, she notices the need to change her language and discourse when she is speaking to a teacher versus when she is speaking to friends. When talking to a teacher this youth described her language use as more "formal" and when speaking with friends she uses slang, specifically Spanglish. It is probably true that all youth feel the need to code switch in one way or another when speaking to teachers versus speaking to their friends, but here the difference is that Latinx youth that are bilingual are unable to use Spanish when speaking with teachers, which oftentimes may be their preferred language. This same youth mentioned that she knows she must speak to her teacher in a specific way so that they will "take you seriously." Many Latinx youth must be careful about when and where they use Spanish or Spanglish in order to avoid any negative connotations associated with the use of their language and so that teachers and staff view them as equally capable as their non-Latinx peers.

Maya Sol shared that while growing up and traveling back and forth between Mexico and the U.S. it was always important for her and her family to maintain their Spanish language. Spanish was the only language spoken in their home, making speech in the household a key way for Maya Sol to connect to her family and Mexican culture. It wasn't until Maya Sol entered into formal institutions in the U.S. like the public school system that she started to realize how differently she and her family were treated because of their bilingualism. Because of the ESL courses Maya Sol was enrolled in, it was instilled in her from a young age that her Spanish was a disability and a deficit to her learning, which impacted the ways she wanted to use it. Maya Sol went through many transitions and adjustments in the way she viewed and understood her Spanish. After her experiences in ESL classes she felt embarrassed speaking Spanish and would

go as far as to ask her mother not to speak Spanish in public because she wanted to keep that part of her hidden and private.

Language suppression and deficit narratives discussed here and in Chapter One are experienced by many Spanish-speakers and have a large impact on their identities. As previous literature shows and my own data confirms, language is one of the biggest aspects of a bicultural person's identity and also the one that brings about the most confusion and pain. For many Latinx individuals it is the Spanish language through which they understand who they are and what they want to be, so to be stripped of this quality within various settings can make identity development complicated.

## Appearance

Throughout my data collection I was surprised by how often the topic of physical appearance came up during discussions about biculturalism and identity. When I use the term *appearance* I am referring to any elements of someone's persona that are distinguishable at first glance to any person that looks at or speaks to them. Skin color was the element of appearance that was brought up the most, but other elements include hair style, dress and voice or accent. The impact of a person's appearance depends on where they are and who they are surrounded by. As an ethnic minority in a community of mostly non-Latinx people, many of the Latinx participants in this study have found that their appearance influences the ways they are able to identify as bicultural people.

Daniella and Maya Sol both identified themselves in our interviews as light-skinned Latinx women, and explained how this brought them both feelings of privilege and confusion. For Daniella, while in the U.S. she found that her appearance allowed her to blend in and to be more accepted by the "White" majority population. When working in the restaurant industry in Naples, Florida, Daniella interacted with many older, non-Latinx, conservative people who

would often vocalize racist and bigoted beliefs about Latinx people. Daniella would often push the limits with these individuals in order to inform them that she herself is Latinx. The response she often got was that she is not the type of person these individuals are talking about due to her light-skinned appearance and her lack of a Spanish accent. In a sense, these qualities made her more acceptable to these individuals. Talking about her experience interacting with these people Daniella said:

You know it's as if like "you're accepted." You look white-passing enough where you will be accepted, we don't see you as a foreign other, but we do see this sort of exotic thing. And so I found that privilege in being right in the middle which was also very hard for me because when I go to Colombia I'm like this American but then I go here I'm like different, you know? I'm just living in the middle of not knowing where to belong.

In situations such as these, Daniella told me that she was able to get away with being viewed as an "exotic other" rather than a Latinx minority whom many people are wrongfully told to fear. While acknowledging how her appearance places her in a privileged position as a Latinx person, Daniella also found that even when in Colombia, the country where she was born and her family lives, she was not always accepted in this same way. The English accent and "white-passing" appearance that has helped bring her success in the U.S. also makes her seem as an outsider to the people in Colombia, thus increasing some of her confusion about who she is and how she identifies.

Maya Sol, who identifies as a light-skinned Xicana, has felt that her appearance has made her more successful at navigating both of her cultural communities. Different from Daniella, Maya Sol has found a way to use her physical appearance and her accent to her advantage, strengthening her bicultural identity due to the fact that she finds herself able to fit into non-Latinx and Latinx communities with more ease. It is possible that due to the additional time and resources that Maya Sol has been given to gain confidence in her Latinx identity she is now able to use her light-skinned appearance in a more advantageous way than Daniella feels she can. This is not to say that Maya Sol has not still experienced cultural confusion throughout her life as a Mexican-American, but it is an example of how two people can share similar qualities yet experience those differently.

For a person with darker skin and a thicker Spanish accent it is more difficult to integrate into majority American culture, which makes it more confusing to determine how one identifies. Natalia, the GENESISTER staff member from Guatemala, is not as "white-passing" as Maya Sol and Daniella and she did not grow up speaking English, therefore she has a stronger Spanish accent. Going to school in the Netherlands for a few years, and then on the East coast of the United States, Natalia often has felt as though she is "tokenized" for her Latinx appearance. As a brown person with an accent in a community of Non-Latinx English-speaking people Natalia represents a marked category of being, making it more difficult for her to fit in and identify with U.S. culture. Physical appearance is one reason why Natalia has struggled more than others and does not have as strong of an identification with her own biculturalism.

Lourdes, who is also a darker-skinned Mexican, has had an interesting experience going from living in a community in Compton, California where she represented the ethnic majority to living in communities in Colorado where she is the ethnic minority. As mentioned before, Lourdes never had to think about her cultural identity or the way other people perceived her until she moved to Colorado and was introduced to a space that is very different from Compton. Lourdes's experiences speak to how different it is to live in a community of people who are physically similar to one versus living in a community where there are few people who look like one. The contrast between being accepted or being pointed out because of the way one looks or sounds in comparison to others can have a large impact on understanding one's own role within a community.

These examples demonstrate how Latinx people exhibit a range of physical qualities that have a unique influence on their experiences. For those who possess similar physical qualities

there is still variation in the ways that they cope with this identity factor and adjust to the space that they are in. Although there are differences between people, appearances, and identity it does seem that all people of color experience some sort of difficulty working to fit in or feel accepted within the communities they live in, specifically in Boulder County where they are minorities.

### Kinship and Community

Within Latinx culture, there is a strong emphasis placed on the role of family in one's life and a Latinx person tends to hold a greater degree of obligation towards their family members than is common in majority US culture. Many of the GENESISTER youth and staff members are from large families and oftentimes live in homes with not only their immediate family members but also extended family members such as grandparents, uncles, aunts, and cousins. It is through these family members that most of a person's Latinx cultural knowledge, language, and values are passed down, highlighting the importance of these relationships on cultural identity development. On the contrary, as I can also see from my own personal experiences, family members are also capable of inhibiting cultural development by choosing to not pass down these forms of knowledge. The individuals I spoke with demonstrated both sides of this dynamic, some feeling that their bicultural identity is strengthened because of their family relations and some feeling that their bicultural identity is strengthened because of their family relations and some

Maya Sol was able to find strength and understanding in her own identity because of her family members and the cultural knowledge they provided her. It is in her Mexican home with her family members that she feels the most connected to the Latinx side of her identity and where she develops the skills necessary to bring these beliefs and values back to the life she lives in the United States. As she told me:

A lot of my cultural teachings and upbringings were always in the household. Going back to Grandma's house and keeping that strong matriarchal connection. That was really important as well as keeping our language.

Maya Sol feels that she has always had a strong grip on her Latinx identity due to the work her parents did and the values they taught her. As individuals who are "radically oriented in social justice and community values" Maya Sol's parents set her up to be able to hold onto her Latinx cultural identity and to have an easier time balancing that dimension of herself with the dimension that is oriented towards U.S. culture. Compared to other Latinx individuals that she knows, Maya Sol sees the role of her parents and family as a privilege that helps her be a more successful bicultural person. Maya Sol's familial relationships have played one of the parts in her identity development, orienting her closer to her Latinx roots and giving her the tools to hold onto that side of her cultural identity despite the oppression and discrimination that she also faced because of this.

Quite differently, Daniella has a family member, her biological father, who she feels has diminished her Latinx cultural identity, making it more confusing and difficult for her to exist as a bicultural person. With parents who identified completely differently from each other with their cultural backgrounds, Daniella was forced to grow up in two different worlds, one where her father was focused on achieving "The American Dream" and one where her mother was fully devoted to her Colombian roots. At the age of two, Daniella's father took her from her birth home in Colombia to the United States without her mother's consent, his intent being that he wanted to leave behind that culture and gain a new found sense of belonging within the United States. To do so, he did not allow Daniella to speak Spanish and he taught her to see herself only as a "White" American living in Miami, Florida. Because of this Daniella was distanced from her Colombian culture and was unable to locate a sense of belonging for a long time. Despite these negative experiences with her father, Daniella shared that she has learned not to blame him but rather to understand that he simply "fell into the trap" of U.S. cultural beliefs regarding what it takes to belong and get by. Once Daniella reached a certain age she was able to make more of her own decisions about how she would think of her Latinx heritage, even though it still brought up a lot of confusion and misunderstanding. Being around her mother Daniella was reconnected to her birth place, her language, and to Colombian culture. When describing her parents' divorce Daniella told me:

Growing up it was very fascinating especially like I said, having a very bigoted dad. It was a very abusive relationship between my mom and my bio-dad and so I always had this view that I knew there was this conflict of nature where I would always see my dad and how American he tried to be, and then my mom staying true to her roots and saying she is fully Colombian and is proud of being it. I think it helped a lot when they separated because then I was able to like go to one world and be like "okay, this is who you are" and go to another world to be like "okay, this is who you are." This all helped me form her own world within it all.

Hearing this statement from Daniella was interesting because it seemed that the strong dichotomy between the beliefs and values of her parents also represented the way that her own bicultural identity was formed. Throughout the different stages of her life Daniella was taught to exist and live in two different cultural worlds, an experience that balances out her identity now as an adult. These separate relationships with both of her parents were the biggest impact that Daniella brought up when asked to define her own biculturalism during our interview. For both Maya Sol and Daniella, parental relationships shaped them into the individuals they are today, but it is clear that this happened through very different means.

Expanding the definition of kin to include people who are not family or blood-related, many of my participants found that the people they surround themselves with on a day-to-day basis impact their ability to navigate the different places they are in. When talking to me about growing up in Compton, Lourdes explained that the significance of that place was that the people around her were either Black or Latinx, like her. There Lourdes was able to interact and develop relationships with people who shared similar experiences with her related to Latinx culture, immigration and language. Having these relationships meant that Lourdes wasn't thinking about

her bicultural identity because she wasn't being forced to exist in a non-Latinx community and maintain that balance. She told me:

My development as a bicultural person had been more once I left California when I was in high school because it felt like we were all the same where I grew up [in Compton]. We were all Latinx folks that were either born or just raised in the U.S. So, I didn't have a lot of consciousness of what it meant to be bicultural.

Once Lourdes moved to Colorado and was no longer in a community where she was surrounded by people who were all similar to her, she felt the pressure to choose who to spend time with. Specifically, in Colorado Lourdes was exposed to a greater separation between people who are Latinx and people who are non-Latinx which made it difficult for her to decide who she wanted to be around. Now, instead of living in a community where all of the people Lourdes would interact with shared her cultural identity, Lourdes found herself being forced to make conscious decisions each day about whether or not she would spend time with the other Latinx, Spanish-speaking youth or with the other non-Latinx youth she knew. This transition was one of Lourdes' first tastes of the sorts of decisions she would have to make as a bicultural person and the aspects of herself that she would choose to show the rest of the world.

Another example of how a bicultural identity fluctuates depending on the people one is surrounded by took place during the focus group with the youth. When explaining how she conceptualizes biculturalism specifically within her school, one youth said:

I kind of feel like it's different with different groups. Cause like there's a group of the Mexicans that are white-washed and there's a group of Mexicans that are Beaners and there's a group of Mexicans that are just there... Its all over the place.

What this youth meant by her comment is that there is a wide array of people in her community who all identify differently as Latinx individuals, which impacts the way she sees herself in relation to them. Just as Lourdes explained, many bicultural individuals are influenced by the identities of those around them and the communities that they exist in. Other youth in addition to this individual acknowledged how there is variation within the types of Latinx people that exist within the Boulder County community, and they tend to socialize with each other in the same groups. This example demonstrates how a person's bicultural identity is partially dependent upon the people around them and on the impact of various forms of kinship relations that shape how they think about their own cultural identity.

## Cultural Brokering

One of the most significant aspects of what it means to be a bicultural person is the act of cultural brokering. From the beginning of my research I sought to analyze the concepts of cultural brokerage and biculturalism as separate entities before I realized that cultural brokering is just a piece of what a bicultural person does and is. I even started my data collection by asking questions about each of these terms in separate sections of my interviews until I noticed that the participants' answers about each sounded very similar. After that point I began to think about cultural brokering as more of an innate quality of someone who identifies as bicultural. In other words, I found that a bicultural person *is* a cultural broker, and in order to be a cultural broker one must also be bicultural. The two concepts of cultural brokerage and biculturalism are inextricably linked, and to understand one you must understand the other.

In this section I will explain what a cultural broker is, the different ways that a bicultural person acts as a cultural broker, and how cultural brokering is perceived by those who do it. The two forms of cultural brokerage I identified throughout my discussions with GENESISTER staff and the youth were either natural, more innate acts of brokerage where participants had to engage in this form of discourse simply because of their own social positioning, or brokerage that took the form of more purposeful and intentional behavior to achieve a specific goal. The former type of cultural brokerage is what I found all of the GENESISTER youth to exhibit, as well as the GENESISTER staff while they were at the same age. Now as adult professionals with a stronger sense of self identity and cultural understanding, the staff members exhibit the latter form, where

they are able to consciously engage in acts of cultural brokerage that are highly effective and impactful for others.

A term originally brought into common use by Clifford Geertz and Eric Wolf<sup>3</sup> in the 1950's and 60's, a cultural broker was first understood as a person who acted as a "middleman" between different populations, specifically those of the political elite and peasant populations (Geertz 1960; Wolf 1956). Today, cultural brokers are generally understood as any individual capable of functioning within one or more distinct areas and can bridge the gap between them (Weiss 1994; Jezewski 1990). Cultural brokers also tend to be those who are marginalized, meaning that they exist on the boundary of two different communities, which provides them with the ability to move between the two and contribute to each (Weiss 1994). No matter how well a person is able to navigate between these different communities, all bicultural individuals possess some form of these skills just as a fact of belonging to two or more cultural groups.

In his study of transnational Mexican youth and Chicano educators, Enrique Sepúlveda uses border epistemology to conceptualize the spaces that many bicultural individuals exist in and the forms of knowledge that are produced as a result of these spaces. Sepúlveda writes that these forms of "border knowledge" are "found at the intersection of cultural contact and mixing, where Mexico meets the United States, where English and Spanish rub against each other, and where multiple cultural formations and experiences exist or coexist side-by-side in tension, contradiction, and mixing" (Sepúlveda 2018, 56). Referencing scholars such as Anzaldúa, Keating, and Mignolo, Sepúlveda demonstrates how individuals who engage in "border thinking" develop practices and identities that center around the ability to see double, "first from the perspective of one culture, then from the perspective of another" where "seeing from two or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Maya Sol pointed out to me that the concept of cultural brokerage has been experienced and discussed by other individuals (specifically queer women of color) prior to being recognized in academia by these scholars. Due to various forms of sexism and racism many of these viewpoints have gone unacknowledged and unheard.

more perspectives simultaneously renders those cultures transparent" (Anzaldúa and Keating 2002, 549). This thought process and understanding shows exactly how a cultural broker functions and how they must exist in order to get by.

In other words, bicultural individuals who act as cultural brokers have the ability to see and understand from multiple cultural perspectives. As a result, these people are able to navigate between all of these cultural spaces, producing different forms of knowledge within each of them and then translating this back into the different communities they reside in. For the bicultural individuals I spoke with, this practice and understanding took shape in different ways, but it typically involved the act of translating (both literally and conceptually) and advocating for others. In addition to the work that cultural brokers must do for those around them, this practice also contributes a lot to a person's own sense of identity, shaping the way they are perceived by others as well as the way they perceive themselves.

I was first introduced to the term *cultural broker* by the GENESISTER Program Coordinator herself, and it was this concept that initially drew me to this research and to the work that the program staff do. When describing this word to the youth participants during the focus group, Maya Sol compared a cultural broker to a real estate broker, saying that in the same way that a real estate broker has connections to the housing world and can relay that information back to regular people looking to buy a home, a cultural broker has connections to their cultural world and can communicate between that and outside cultural worlds. In her own words:

So there could be like a broker of any sort. A real estate broker is somebody that has connections to the housing market can then feedback that information to people looking for houses and get them a house. The same concept goes for somebody in regards to culture. A cultural broker is somebody who can easily navigate between two or more cultures and bridge together those cultures. So for example, I would consider myself to be a cultural broker in the sense that I come from more than one culture and identity and I can navigate those ones successfully. Sometimes one better than the other or whatever but I do it in a way that I have trust, I have credibility, and I have the code switching skills to be able to do that. So for me my two identities that are cultures that I go between is the Latinx Mexican culture and the white dominant culture.

As is true for all of the categories of biculturalism that I have discussed, cultural brokering looks different for every individual, but the description above provides a general understanding of what a cultural broker is as defined by a participant herself. However, it is important to note that Maya Sol represents a bicultural individual who has mastered the art of cultural brokering and therefore feels more comfortable in various cultural spaces and in her ability to exist within them. For many of the Latinx youth in this study, as well as the GENESISTER staff members when they were at a similar age, this is not always the case and their acts of cultural brokerage look different.

As noted earlier, many Latinx bicultural individuals in the United States are first- or second-generation immigrants whose parents or grandparents are immigrants from a Latin American country. Many of these individuals and their siblings are the first in their families to be fully submerged into U.S. culture and language, and develop a better understanding of it than their parents or other relatives. Existing on the borders of both Latinx and American cultural spaces, these individuals have found that they are burdened with the responsibility of making connections between these two cultures for those around them who cannot. Specifically, all of the participants shared with me their experiences of having to translate for family members, assist in explaining American concepts or ideas, and provide support in order to accomplish everyday tasks necessary for living in the U.S.

During the focus group, I came to realize that many of the youth understand their own acts of cultural brokerage to be a burden or an additional responsibility that they must maintain. As has been discussed, many Latinx youth have to translate for their parents during meetings at school, at doctor appointments, while filling out various forms or applications, and more. The examples I got from the youth about how they act as cultural brokers in their own lives all revolved around experiences such as these, where they must translate for parents who are unable to understand written or oral communication that is not in Spanish. For example, in a grocery

store a bicultural youth may have to be the one to ask the worker at a register for a receipt. When stuck in a situation where an employee at a store or office cannot understand a parent's English, youth often have to step up to either communicate with the person themselves or to advocate for their parent who maybe is being treated poorly by someone who possesses some level of racial bias or misunderstanding.

In addition to simply translating written or oral communication, cultural brokering for many young people involves going deeper and having to explain fundamental concepts or practices to parents and other family members. As Lourdes shared with me about her experiences with culture brokering growing up:

Yeah I mean growing up in school I feel like it was a default thing I did. I certainly didn't think about it, that was just something I did. My parents needed to understand what was happening and I was able to navigate that, and at the time I was very literally translating and interpreting for them. Then as I got a little older I feel like I started doing that in a very different way. So like college applications for example, even though my parents could literally physically read a paper that was in English or in Spanish, I still had to translate the idea of me applying to school out-of-state which means leaving home. And so it became a lot more of like conceptually explaining what this meant and why this was okay and why it was just something we did here in the U.S. and it was something I wanted to do.

Similar to Lourdes' understanding of her initial work as a cultural broker being natural, Yanina shared with me that ever since arriving to the U.S. at the age of four, cultural brokering has been her "normal." Yanina said that she remembers doing cultural brokering as a kid by having to advocate for her parents in different situations. "Now there is this fancy beautiful name *cultural broker* associated with it but it's something that I've always done." Many bicultural individuals thus act as cultural brokers whether they see it or not. Typically, the act of doing this work is not something that a person learns but something that is instilled in them from the beginning and is a skill necessary for them—and their families—to navigate the world.

When asking youth how they feel about having to take on the duty of brokering for their parents or other family members, many expressed frustration and reluctance. One youth shared

with me that when translating for her parents she feels frustrated due to the fact that in certain situations her parents do not take her seriously because she is a child, yet they still expect her to be able to connect them into American culture. Another individual expressed feelings of envy towards her non-Latinx friends who did not have to translate and whose parents automatically understood things like college applications, FAFSA, etc. and how they have it much easier. A different individual told me that they do not enjoy the type of interactions they have with people when they are having to broker for their parents and that it even makes them not want to go out in public with that parent. It seemed to be a general consensus among the youth that cultural brokering for them was viewed as a negative rather than as a positive, and that oftentimes it resulted in them feeling "used as a tool."

In a different light, many bicultural individuals act as cultural brokers in a more intentional and purposeful way. When asking staff members about their own conceptualization and use of cultural brokerage the responses I received were very different from those in the focus group with youth. In fact, many of them actually used the term "cultural brokering" to describe their job duties, acknowledging the fact that this skill is a requirement for them to successfully accomplish their jobs. Yet, these staff members had similar ideas about cultural brokerage as the GENESISTER youth when we they were the same age. Their transition from resentment and frustration to feelings of understanding and appreciation demonstrate that with time and practice a person can learn how to capitalize off of these skills. Even within the focus group, one youth discussed the difference between Maya Sol's ability to act as a cultural broker and the youths' ability, where Maya Sol is able to "show it off" and the youth feel "used" for their brokerage skills.

As cultural brokers for GENESISTER clients and their families, staff members quite literally make connections between their clients and the larger Boulder County community. The exact means through which staff act as brokers for youth and their families will be discussed in-

depth in the following chapter, but here it is important to note how through their personal and professional development these individuals were able to become "experts" in cultural brokering. What allows individuals such as the GENESISTER staff to capitalize off of their skills as brokers is the large amount of personal experiences they have in navigating multiple cultural worlds. Having gone through much of the struggles associated with discrimination, oppression, and cultural dislocation, these individuals possess lots of cultural knowledge that allows them to move between cultural spaces more fluidly.

Cultural brokers exist in all stages of life with all abilities to move in and out of various spaces, communities, and physical locations. Part of being a cultural broker involves knowledge and understanding of all of the previous categories of biculturalism that I discussed in this chapter. Connecting to theories of intersectionality, the bicultural individuals in this study are able to broker between different locations using their language and appearance while developing relationships and possessing an awareness of those around them. Throughout this process, bicultural individuals face struggles and hardships attempting to balance multiple identities and attempting to belong and feel accepted. As was explained in Chapter One, the social environment in the United States does not make this process simple for them, and it takes an extensive amount of identity work to be able to navigate this world. In the following chapter I point out the ways the GENESISTER program hones in on the social positioning of Latinx youth and their families in Boulder County and provides specialized services that support them along their journey of coming to be in a place where that may feel impossible.

# Chapter Three - Tools in the Toolbox: GENESISTER's Programming

I'm just trying to foster an environment in which they [the youth] feel proud of who they are and can connect it to their roots and connect it to their family. And so that ties in to self-esteem and that also ties into sexual health. -Natalia

This final chapter focuses on the services that GENESISTER provides for their youth and how they produce impactful results. GENESISTER is a national award winning program with the Boulder County Public Health department that focuses primarily on unplanned and unintended pregnancies and school dropouts among individuals who are siblings or daughters of pregnant and parenting teens. This program came about as a partner to the GENESIS program that provides services for pregnant and parenting teens in the Boulder County area and promotes healthy parenting practices. After it was realized statistically that the siblings and even children of teen moms present higher rates of teen pregnancies themselves, GENESISTER was created to provide support for youth who are not teen parents but who are exposed to the experiences surrounding teen parenting.

Youth who are siblings of teen parents are two to six times more likely to become pregnant than the sibling of a non-parenting teen ("Boulder County GENESISTER Program" 2019). Simply put, being exposed to the experiences surrounding teen parenting can lead a person to engage in risky sexual behavior at a young age and to also have lower educational aspirations. GENESISTER sought to provide services for female youth between the ages of 12-17 years old in order to help youth navigate these experiences. Generally speaking, GENESISTER's services center around one-on-one mentorship between youth and staff as well as parents and staff, sexual health education, community service projects, social activities or events, and strategizing ways for youth to implement their own goals related to family and relationships, academics, and reproductive justice. GENESISTER takes a holistic approach: their work functions on multiple levels to understand and respond to the problems facing the youth they serve. Specifically, the program focuses on individuals, families, communities, and larger systems such as schools, medical institutions and political structures. As one of the only youth development programs of its kind in the country, GENESISTER provides unique services beyond pregnancy prevention and sexual health education, helping youth and their families navigate any sort of situation where they may need assistance.

The GENESIS program for teen parents saw about 60% non-Latinx youth and 40% Latinx youth. Within about two years of the start of the program, GENESISTER saw something different, where approximately 90% of their clients are Latinx youth and 10% are Non-Latinx. It is true that Latinx youth are subject to higher risk of teen pregnancies that non-Latinx youth; however, it is unclear as to why there are higher rates of Latinx youth enrolled in the GENESISTER program versus the GENESIS program<sup>4</sup>. Although GENESISTER was never intended to serve mainly Latinx youth, this demographic is now the heart and soul of the program and is the reason for their culturally grounded framework. Unlike the GENESIS program, cultural identity and knowledge have become a main component underlying all of the services that GENESISTER provides. In fact, it is even a requirement for all staff members to be bilingual and bicultural in order to best serve their youth clients. GENESISTER has evolved into a program that goes well beyond pregnancy prevention and sexual health education and provides specific services and resources for Latinx youth that they are not able to receive elsewhere.

In general, Latinx youth are known to be at a greater risk of unplanned pregnancies than other non-Latinx youth. There are a variety of factors that could contribute to this, but one could

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Based on information from the program staff, I hypothesize that due to the many factors leading Latinx youth to be at a greater risk for unplanned pregnancies, once some Latinx youth were enrolled in the program in the beginning this made it easier for them to continue enrolling at higher rates. Once the program was then informally established as a space where Latinx is the majority, this may have deterred any non-Latinx youth to want to enroll. This could also be due to the referrals that GENESISTER gets, meaning that since Latinx individuals tend to come from homes consisting of more than just immediate family members, referrals often consist of not just one individual, but also multiple cousins or sisters.

be a difference in cultural values surrounding family. Maya Sol shared with me that many of the youth in the program come from larger families, oftentimes living in homes with multiple siblings, cousins, aunts, uncles, grandparents, etc. Within these households there is additional value placed on the role of mothers and caretakers, leading to a sense of normality regarding young motherhood. Alemán specifically uses the term "gendered familism" to explain the Latinx cultural beliefs and values surrounding the importance of familial relations that tends to impact the choices of a Latinx youth (Alemán 2018), showing how these values could potentially lead to an increased risk of teen pregnancy among Latinx youth. In other words, Latinx cultural norms surrounding kinship relations place value on maternal responsibilities, meaning that if a person were to have a child as a teenager there would generally be less of a stigma against the pregnancy, removing some aspects of fear surrounding teen motherhood.

Additionally, Latinx youth are at-risk for greater odds of teen pregnancy due to other disparities such as lower socioeconomic status, which in turn lead to a lack of services that discourage risky sexual behavior and promote sexual education and understanding. Being subject to forms of racism and oppression impact a youth's odds of becoming pregnant or dropping out of school at a young age, demonstrating just how important various factors of identity are on a person's well-being. As time progressed after the start of GENESISTER, all of these elements came to focus for the staff members and the youth they were serving, and caused the program services to evolve into something much more than just pregnancy prevention and sexual health education. Now, the services that GENEISTER provides concentrate on treating racism, oppression, and inequality as a public health issue, and work to fill the gap that exists between the experiences of Latinx, bicultural, bilingual youth and the white majority population.

Thinking of race as a factor in public health issues is not an idea that is by any means new, but a pregnancy prevention program such as GENESISTER that takes this approach is unique, especially within the state of Colorado. GENESISTER's services are oriented around how social inequalities in health-related matters are influenced by societal conditions. Nancy Krieger effectively explains this approach to public health, stating that the issue at hand is how people "literally embody... the dynamic social, material, and ecological contexts into which we are born, develop, interact, and endeavor to live meaningful lives, thereby raising key questions about agency and accountability for health inequities" (Krieger 2006, 2–3). In other words, GENESISTER understands that being subject to greater odds of teenage pregnancies is related to a youth's race, language, culture and socioeconomic status. They also acknowledge that preventing unintended pregnancies at a young age will allow Latinx, bicultural, and bilingual youth to live overall healthier and more successful lives.

Through their unique approach to serving Latinx youth, GENESISTER seeks not to solve the youth's problems in isolation, but instead to produce a multidimensional understanding about why a client is experiencing a specific issue. The struggles this youth population faces are complex due to ethnicity and social positioning, and GENESISTER's services revolve around promoting cultural understanding about these problems. Through the use of experienced staff members, a focus on empowerment, a multigenerational approach, and services that are culturally relevant, GENEISTER produces an experience for their clients that stays with them long after they leave the program and has proven successful on many different levels.

# GENESISTER Staff

The GENESISTER program consists of 5 full-time staff members including a Program Coordinator, two Youth Specialists, and two Parent Specialists in addition to some volunteers. The staff for this program have specialized job duties, however they all work together to care for the same clients and their families. All GENESISTER staff define as bicultural, bilingual, and have their own unique experiences related to immigration and Latinx identity. The

GENESISTER staff hold this program together and create a powerful and lasting impact on the youth clients and their families. The GENESISTER staff go above and beyond every day to empower their youth and provide positive experiences.

Both Youth and Parent Specialists work together to support their clients. Although youth are the primary clients of this program, GENESISTER understands that in order to fully support them they must also support their parents and family members, and that is why the Parent Specialists exist. Among Youth Specialists, one staff member works with youth in Longmont and surrounding areas, and one works with youth in Boulder. These staff members are primarily responsible to the youth, with their largest role being to act as a mentor. At least once a month the Youth Specialists have a one-on-one meeting with each youth client to check in and discuss topics like events in the youth's life and where they are at with their personal goals. In addition to these scheduled meetings the Youth Specialists communicate with youth through texts, phone calls, Facebook messages, and even Snapchat messages whenever the youth feel they need support. As pregnancy prevention is a main goal of this program, Youth Specialists also often accompany clients to doctor appointments for check-ups and birth control consultations.

In addition to these modes of communication, Youth Specialists host weekly GENESISTER group meetings to help put on whatever activity or lesson is planned for that day. At group meetings they also assist the youth with their homework and work with them on their community service learning (CSL) projects. All around, Youth Specialists serve as mentors, teachers, and a support system for the youth. When they aren't meeting with the youth, Youth Specialists spend the rest of their time planning and preparing for future programming, including lesson plans, group activities, and CSL projects.

The Parent Specialists are similar to the Youth Specialists in that their everyday job duties are not limited and everything they do is to serve the parents of the youth in any way they may need. Specifically, one of the main duties of a Parent Specialist is to communicate any

necessary information that Youth Specialists obtain about their youth to the parents themselves in a way that is safe and constructive. Oftentimes a youth will experience a problem that they are unsure of how to bring up with their parent in conversation, so they are given the opportunity to share this information with their mentor and ask that the mentor tell their Parent Specialist who then informs the parent. Conflict management between youth and their parents is a large part of what GENESISTER seeks to do, and so Parent Specialists are able to work with parents and educate them to have a better understanding of their children and their needs. When Lourdes summarizes her job duties to anyone who has never heard of GENESISTER she tells them:

I'm here to support the parents of our youth in providing the best environment they're able to for their families to thrive. So I'm a tool for them to use to allow their children to have the life that they want and that they want to choose for themselves rather than a life that just happens to them.

Parent Specialists take on endless responsibilities, because to provide "the best environment" there are countless other factors that parents have to deal with besides childcare. Many GENESISTER youth come from families of low socioeconomic status, adding an additional layer to the problems that parents face when providing for their children. Many of these parents are also monolingual Spanish-speakers. There are multiple intersecting layers of disparity facing families of the GENESISTER youth, which makes it more difficult for them to access the services and support that they need.

GENESISTER Parent Specialists work to connect parents to the systems that they have been shut out of due to language, economic status, and social positioning. As Yanina told me, she considers herself a "one-stop-shop" for the parents she serves: she is able to assist them with essentially anything they need. She provides support for court hearings, medical appointments, mental health support, family support, assistance in navigating school systems, help with social service needs, and filling out various forms or applications. Not only does Yanina translate for parents for needs such as these, but she also works to ensure that parents truly understand the concepts and how the systems work.

Specifically related to school systems, which is one of the biggest ways Yanina and Lourdes assist, the Parent Specialists are highly involved in the youth's academic endeavors and work to hold them accountable and keep parents informed. As discussed in Chapter One, many youth lack bicultural and bilingual school staff who are able to communicate with their parents. According to the GENESISTER staff, almost all of their youth have been responsible for translating for their parents at school meetings and events. Parent Specialists are able to take on this role and remove the children from conversations that they should not have to be a part of, filling a gap in services that school systems don't provide for Spanish-speaking students.

Parent Specialists frequently meet with attendance clerks, teachers, and guidance counselors to get information about the youth's grades, attendance, and behavior. In order for a youth to be enrolled in the program, the youth and their parent must sign a Release of Information form that is specific to the school year and school district that allows GENESISTER staff members to access this information. Oftentimes when a Parent Specialist provides this information to the parents of the youth it is their first time hearing about any issues that may exist. Parent Specialists will even help facilitate conversations between parents and children to address problems at school and to guide youth in adjusting their behavior. For Lourdes and Yanina, it is important that they make parents feel involved in their child's schooling and help them to not feel afraid of developing relationships with staff at schools in order to stay updated and informed. Parent Specialists fill in for the lack of bicultural and bilingual staff within the school systems, providing a service that families would not receive otherwise.

The staff requirement of being bicultural and bilingual is crucial for the services that GENESISTER provides, and as one staff member pointed out, it avoids "white savior" narratives characteristic of many services that work to promote well-being and equal opportunity for

minority populations. Daniella specifically shared with me that white savior narratives are a common theme in American culture, where "White" privileged people enter into minority communities and attempt to solve their problems. Instead of having a group of outsiders looking in at the lives of the youth and imposing their perspectives on the situation, GENESISTER hires staff who are able to speak to their clients from experience and build relationships centered around trust and understanding. When describing her interactions with youth and families during home-visits, Lourdes told me:

I think about [myself] as someone that is able to sit down, eat what they're eating, speak what they're speaking, understand cultural references, understand the music that is playing or the TV show that is in the background and have these conversations. It's different than me coming in and them looking at me like, "Who are you? What are you doing here? What are you going to tell me? What are you gonna tell me I'm doing wrong?" and "I don't know you enough yet to trust you."

A study by Gonzalez et al. found that when school teachers engaged in at-home visits with families of their Latinx students they were able to bridge the gap between their school and the community in a similar way to that of GENESISTER Parent Specialists. In this study, teachers acted as qualitative researchers, conducting participant-observation when visiting the homes of Latinx students in order to gain a deeper understanding of students' lives at home and to learn to think of these homes as "being rich in funds of knowledge" (Gonzalez et al. 1995, 443). Gonzalez et al. identified funds of knowledge as "historically developed and accumulated strategies (skills, abilities, ideas, practices) or bodies of knowledge that are essential to a household's functioning and well-being" (Gonzalez et al. 1995, 446). Through this understanding, these school teachers were able to redirect their previous ways of conceptualizing Latinx students and their families to end their deficit thinking and to promote a sense of *confianza*, or mutual trust, between teachers and parents. The teaching methods and school services that this study found to have a positive impact on student-teacher relations are essentially what GENESISTER staff do on a daily basis. While only half of the teachers in the

study were actually Latinx themselves, all of them were bilingual and had some sort of experience working with Latinx communities, which allowed them to treat home-visits as a collaborative experience, just as the GENESISTER staff do.

## *Empowerment*

As quoted in the beginning of this chapter, Maya Sol shared with me that despite being a sexual health education program, one of the main forces of GENESISTER's services is to empower the youth and families they serve. For this program, empowerment takes shape in a variety of ways but it ultimately means taking an approach that focuses on the strengths and assets a person already possesses and teaching them how to utilize them. When asking Maya Sol what she believes to be one of the biggest impacts that the program has, she explained:

I would say that because our communities, our families, the parents and the young people have all of this wisdom and power within them. It's already there. And I think our programming helps to unlock and release that into a modern day structure ... I think that what we are tapping into more and more through our programming is that they've got everything that they need to prepare themselves for beautiful, healthy, happier lives. And we are just a portal to unleash that within the political, social, and racial location that they're in through cultural healing.

Through this model, GENESISTER works to combat the forms of deficit-thinking that many Latinx youth face in other aspects of their lives, as discussed in Chapter One. GENESISTER focuses not on what their clients are missing, but rather what they already have and can use to be successful. Empowerment is an approach that is understood to promote personal and societal improvement by providing individuals with the necessary means to take control over their own lives in a successful way. Elvira Souza Lima and Marineusa Gazzetta point out that empowerment is "a social and an individual process" through which a person's own life is transformed, creating a larger impact on the community and other individuals within it (Lima and Gazzetta 1994, 237). The empowerment GENESISTER provides can take a variety of forms, but they focus on education, providing hope, building up resources available for youth, and community engagement. Ultimately, GENESISTER's services provide youth and their families with "tools in their toolbox" to be able to live happy lives.

Educationally, GENESISTER first and foremost teaches their youth about sexual health and reproductive justice. All participants are taught about different types of birth control, how to access it, and how to care for their bodies when it comes to having sexual relations. When educating youth about these topics, GENESISTER staff hold to the realization that sex and intimacy are a fact of life for many young people, meaning that it does not matter whether parents "allow" their children to engage in these types of activities. Therefore, it is important that youth have all of the necessary information to make safe, healthy, and informed decisions when it comes to sex and intimacy so that they are not engaging in risky behaviors that can result in unintended consequences such as pregnancy, STIs, or emotional trauma.

The program provides lessons and activities at weekly group meetings that focus on sexual health and reproductive justice education. Through group discussions and meeting with their mentors, youth are taught to be comfortable talking about their sexuality. Youth Specialists are able to transport youth to doctor appointments where they can learn more about birth control options. Every year each participant in this program is also responsible for identifying one reproductive justice goal for themselves, and from there they work with the Youth Specialists to achieve that goal. Finally, sexual health education is achieved through parent involvement, where GENESISTER Parent Specialists communicate the information and knowledge that youth learn to their parents, so that they can also be accustomed to the content and practices.

The other segment of GENESISTER's educational curricula is grounded in information culturally relevant to Latinx, bicultural, and bilingual individuals. This education focuses on promoting a strong sense of cultural identity in the youth by teaching them about their heritage and how to develop the necessary skills for being successful in the non-Latinx-majority communities that they live in. For example, in the past year GENESISTER held a workshop for

youth participants about mastering the art of code-switching. As having experienced different forms of language suppression, it is important for these bicultural youth to know when to use their Spanish language skills and when to use their English language skills. Besides the language itself, the code-switching skills that GENESISTER teaches include learning how to alter one's discourse and behavior in different settings with the understanding that as a non-majority person their actions, words, and conduct are going to be more heavily scrutinized.

Cultural education also happens through dialogue and conversation between all of the youth and the staff members. Part of empowerment through education involves providing youth with a safe space to discuss common experiences with others who can share understanding with them. GENESISTER successfully engages in what Sepúlveda calls *Acompañamiento* (accompaniment), a pedagogy based on an understanding that wellness comes from developing relationships with others who share similar experiences and who can provide support in one's discovery of identity and positioning. Sepúlveda writes that acompañamiento is about "forging relationships, providing support, and building community. It's an organic, hybrid cultural form and practice of mobility, settlement and adaptation borne out of a deep sense of empathy, a place where people [come] together to dialogue about their most pressing concerns related to displacement and exclusion, to support each other" (Sepúlveda 2011, 568).

In Sepúlveda's study, acompañamiento was achieved when educators in a public school acted as "border brokers" and created spaces for struggling Latinx youth to get together to talk about the realities of their own lives. In this process "they engaged youth in the pursuit of answers to questions of daily struggle and survival, and co-constructed knowledge useful to people in everyday conduct of their lives" (Sepúlveda 2018, 66). This strategy focused on dialogue and community mirrors the environment that GENESISTER creates to educate their youth. At group meetings, GENESISTER staff and youth come together to voice their

experiences and learn from one another, simultaneously giving and receiving knowledge based in a shared reality of struggle, belonging, and identity.

This process of producing cultural knowledge and helping youth find their way can be healing for the staff members as well. Maya Sol shared with me that through her conversations with the youth she has been able to identify the trauma she has experienced due to racism and oppression while growing up as a Latinx person in the U.S. and has found peace in being able to share her experiences and learn from them while also teaching others how she managed. Information exchange and education within the GENESISTER program possesses an element of reciprocity, where staff teach youth about their own personal experiences and at the same time youth are able to teach the staff. These forms of culturally relevant education ultimately work to promote cultural identity within youth and staff as well, contributing toward the ways staff conceptualize their own biculturalism. Through these practices, GENESISTER focuses on applying a healing centered engagement approach to their program and the youth and families they serve (Ginwright 2019).

Along these lines, Sonya Alemán also points that "as members of families who endure the convergence of racism, classism, nativism, linguicism, and xenophobia in their daily lives, a close-knit support system is a survival mechanism to navigate these conditions" (Alemán 2018, 187). Here Alemán is talking about Latinx students who are considering higher education and how oftentimes they choose colleges that are closer to familial support. For many Latinx individuals who face these problems, it is essential that they have a support system full of individuals who have shared similar experiences and are able to sympathize and offer guidance. Although not actually a family system, GENESISTER does create a space where this type of support is possible through group discussion and mutual understanding, providing an additional network of allies that Latinx youth can use to learn more about how to handle their own life circumstances.

The cultural education that GENESISTER provides also teaches youth about the social and political realities of being a Latinx person in the United States. Youth in this program have a heightened sense of awareness of the additional hardships they face as minorities, meaning they are able to recognize when and how they are being treated unfairly compared to those around them. During the focus group, when asking the youth to come up with words they use to describe the term bicultural, some of the words that came up were oppression, racism, discrimination, and microaggressions. Going into deeper conversations with the youth about these terms, I realized that they are more aware of their own social positionings than I expected, likely due to the knowledge they have gained through GENESISTER's programming.

The culturally relevant education that youth gain from their participation in this program allows them to start to make sense of the issues they face and to understand that it is not always their fault that certain things happen to them, but rather they can point to the larger systems that may have put them there. To avoid producing a victim mentality with this type of information, GENESISTER teaches their youth to possess this awareness but not allow it to negatively impact the way they view or interact with other people in their community who have different experiences than them as non-Latinx individuals. Beyond just awareness, GENESISTER youth are taught effective ways to take action when experiencing any of these issues in order to remedy the situation. For example, one staff member shared with me that when her youth feel that they are being treated unfairly or differently than non-Latinx student by their teachers she advises them to avoid talking back to the teachers, which might produce additional misunderstanding and conflict. Instead, Daniella tells the youth to record specific experiences and to share them with school administrators with the hope that they will be able to take further action. Daniella told me:

Any time they [the youth] do the "me versus you" mentality I'm like we can't push away white people. In order for racism to not be we need white people. Same thing with like homophobia, we can't push away straight people. We need each other, everyone needs each other. So how do we have these conversations where we can get on the same page? Maya Sol also expressed the need for "white allies" in the fight for racial equality. The GENESISTER staff see the need to teach the youth to understand that everybody must take part in this change, not just Latinx people. Overall, this approach helps youth to be able to understand and conceptualize their social positioning and point to the ways it is impacted by larger systemic forces, but at the same time they do not allow their youth to distance themselves from the greater community. GENESISTER's cultural education helps participants to learn how to work alongside people and systems within their community it to promote positive change for all.

Similar to the explicit education that GENESISTER provides through lesson plans, discussions, and activities, this program empowers youth by providing them with the skills needed to have more understanding about other people and their life circumstances. When speaking with youth about troubles in their lives, staff members focus on working with the youth to break down and analyze all aspects of the problem. Both Youth and Parent Specialists are able to offer their clients an additional perspective that youth may not receive from their family, friends, or teachers, and this is effective in teaching youth how to possess compassion and understanding for others and to react in a proactive way. Daniella shared that one youth she worked with was experiencing some relationship struggles with her mother and to help this frustrated youth she tried her best to point out all of the different angles of the story. As she told me:

I think my approach has always been helping them to see their situation. Even metaphorically like looking at what they're going through in this one sphere and saying okay, your mom has a lot of depression, she is going through a lot right now. Maybe she isn't seeking help because in the Latinx culture we think mental health is only for the crazy people. So I bring a lot of the cultural aspects as to maybe why the parent is acting that way whether it be economic, immigration status, or whatever it is ... I think the best way is helping them see it in front of them so when they get back into it they feel a little bit more relaxed like "OK, maybe it isn't me its them" and also like "this sucks, but its also temporary."

As this example shows, the goal of GENESISTER staff members is not to take a side when it comes to relational problems that youth experience, but rather to provide the youth with an

outside perspective. With this information and understanding in mind, youth feel empowered to make decisions themselves about how they want to view and react to a situation of conflict.

One of the most inspiring forms of empowerment that I found GENESISTER to provide for their youth is hope. Many of the youth in this program often do not feel capable of achieving certain standards because of how they see the past and the means that they have been given. Many of these Latinx youth have parents who work in low-paying jobs, siblings who are struggling to care for their own children, grandparents who cannot afford healthcare, and other friends and acquaintances who share the same problems. For a young person who may feel discriminated against, has too many additional responsibilities to be able to even focus on school or college, or maybe doesn't feel they have the same opportunities as other youth around them, it can be difficult to set goals and aspirations that go above anything else they have already known. At GENESISTER staff show their youth that they are capable of achieving the things they dream of, it may just take extra work, determination, and community support.

In a piece by Kathryn Goldfarb, her research demonstrates how "experience [is] a guide for action" (Goldfarb 2016, 187) meaning an individual's present or future are impacted by their past experiences, but in unique ways. Goldfarb also demonstrates the importance of various social ties and systems of support in the life a marginalized individual and how people can be impacted negatively by a disconnect from these resources. GENESISTER works to navigate the past and present experiences of their youth participants in order to provide a support system that allows them to move past these restraints and still live a life full of opportunity. By recognizing the role of lived experience in the future development of an individual, GENESISTER seeks to provide hope of the possibility of overcoming hardship through support and community.

One way the GENESISTER staff can provide hope to their youth is through telling of their own experiences of overcoming hardship. As Lourdes told me:

I think a huge reason that this program makes an impacting impression is the reflection of the mentors, you know I'm the parents' mentor and the Youth Specialist is the youths' mentor, showing them who we are and that we look like them. I say look, like my parents were undocumented, I grew up in poverty throughout young adulthood and nobody paid for my college. Yet let me show you how real that could be for you, for your kids. How real that can be for your community.

It can be empowering for youth to see a person who is like them and shares similar experiences, but who has achieved success in life. Understanding that you are capable of more than you limit yourself to is a crucial step towards achieving success. Maya Sol told me:

How we have structured our program to create that identity formation they [youth] need to be able to see it and experience it. And so when they're able to witness somebody who looks like them, speaks like them, and has a similar immigrant experience we get on a real level with them and they can begin to see that in themselves.

With knowledge and hope instilled in them, GENESISTER then provides youth and their families with the resources to be able to put their goals into action. One resource GENESISTER provides is that of after-school tutoring and assistance with college applications. The first half of most of GENESISTER's weekly group meetings is spent doing homework, studying for exams, and filling out college or scholarship applications. This form of academic support is something that Latinx youth may not feel they are able to receive at school or are too afraid to ask for, which is why it is important that they receive this resource in an environment that they are comfortable in.

Another way that GENESISTER successfully empowers youth and connects them to useful resources is by promoting higher levels of engagement with the community. GENESISTER staff recognize that as ethnic and cultural minorities within Boulder County, a relatively wealthy and privileged community, their Latinx youth are oftentimes shut out of their community and do not get to reap the benefits that it has to offer. When discussing the Boulder County community and the Latinx community's relationship to that Lourdes described it as "living and working in the perimeters." Working here in Boulder with my community and the families that I work with I hear it even more the way they're treated and the way that they've learned to navigate just the perimeters of Boulder and that's how I can most accurately present it. They're not accessing community centers, Pearl Street, or other spaces, they're literally living on the edges. Where some of our clients live in the trailer homes you could drive down the street and never see a trailer home here in Boulder because they're so hidden by trees and literally physically hidden behind these huge expensive condos. So every time I drive to a family's home I think that's literally how it must feel to live in Boulder and be a person of color, a bicultural person, a Latinx person. You're just shielded. You're here but you're not really there, you're not really welcome.

The GENESISTER program sees how being disconnected from the greater Boulder County community, quite literally through language and physical location, has an impact on the wellbeing on Latinx individuals and their success. This understanding is similar to Setha Low's concept of *spatialized culture*, an approach to researching communities that focuses on how inequality can be seen within the everyday spaces and places that individuals reside in (Low 2011). More specifically, Low writes that "space and spatial relations yield insight into unacknowledged biases, prejudice, and inequalities that frequently go unexamined" (Low 2011, 391). The spatial relations outlined by Lourdes in this example demonstrate how in the same way that these trailer homes are hidden away by large expensive condos, so too are individuals from the Latinx community hidden behind those who represent the affluent majority population. In this sense, the physical space where Latinx people reside in Boulder County effectively disempowers them and creates distance between them and the greater community.

To combat this, GENESISTER youth engage in what is called a Community Service Learning (CSL) project, where they are given the opportunity to work together to come up with an idea for a project and execute it. To describe the CSL projects, Maya Sol said:

They are all with a culturally grounded positive youth development model, so our youth identify an issue or where they see a disparity, they will research it, and then they create a plan to disrupt or tackle that issue with a timeline and then also a celebration at the end.

CSL projects have taken a variety of forms throughout the years of GENESISTER's existence, but they ultimately function to show youth that they are capable of connecting themselves to various spaces in the community and that they have something to give back, demonstrating the value that they hold for those around them. Some CSL projects involve volunteering at different organizations throughout Boulder County, meeting with local government representatives to learn more about relevant policies, participating in youth workshops, and more. In 2018 the youth teamed up with a local radio station to write and record their own personal stories of immigration and identity, sharing their experiences with the community in hopes of creating mutual understanding.

By giving youth the means and opportunities to engage with various organizations and groups of people in their community, they are taught that they do not need to be afraid of getting involved and can actually play a larger role than they imagined. The CSL projects empower youth to think about issues in the community that matter to them and then they must imagine ways to work towards alleviating social problems in a creative way.

### Multigenerational Approach

GENESISTER takes a multigenerational approach to helping youth. In Chapter Two I discussed the role of family members in the development of a bicultural identity and more specifically a Latinx cultural identity. The family members in a Latinx youth's life are significant, especially when one takes into consideration the fact that many Latinx youth are living in the United States due to the decisions of their parents, grandparents, and great-grandparents. For GENESISTER, a multigenerational approach involves an understanding that the problems of youth participants exist within the context of life at home and within a kinship network, rather than viewing the youth as isolated individuals. GENESISTER provides direct services for the parents and family members of their youth clients to facilitate communication

between the two groups. By focusing on relational development, GENESISTER creates results that last with their clients long after they finish the program.

This understanding is similar to that of Kathryn Goldfarb's in another piece of hers where she argues that "social relationships *literally* matter in shaping subjectivity and well-being" (Goldfarb 2019, 3). This research demonstrates how oftentimes young people will embody their past experiences and interpersonal relationships, showing how an individual's well-being is inherently dependent upon kinship relations. In line with this argument, GENESISTER pays close attention to the relationships in a youth's life, whether that be with a parent, grandparent, sibling, or other caretaker, understanding that those relationships will hold a large impact on the well-being of a youth individual.

In my interview with Maya Sol she pointed out the significance of having an intergenerational understanding in the work that she does. Specifically, she spoke to the fact that we know scientifically that trauma exists within the DNA, and she believes that so too can resiliency. In other words, GENESISTER's services are oriented around the understanding that the lived experiences of a youth's parents, grandparents, great-grandparents, and even ancestors are written into their own experiences and that it is important to know and understand this when trying to conceptualize one's own identity. Acknowledging peoples' past experiences in making an individual who they are today is just one way that GENESISTER takes a multigenerational approach, and it is this understanding that much of their mission is based on.

When discussing the CSL project where youth got to write and read a personal story of theirs on a radio show, Maya Sol said:

[I have seen] a big switch in empowerment whenever we connect back to roots. So like the example of story telling. Story telling is actually a traditional practice where we come from. We learned our history from our ancestors from the stories that they told which is very different from how stories are now either believed in or shared. A lot of it is through academic writing or by whoever has the power to write things down and then either kill off or burn other forms of history telling. So, to reclaim a lot of things that are culturally relevant to us as Latinas I see one of the key pieces for empowerment is to retake what has been taken and utilize it now.

This CSL project is just one example of the ways that the education and activities GENESISTER provide encourage youth to connect back to their "roots" and talk about their family's past. The youth in this program are given the opportunity to learn from the experiences and stories of past family members and then think about how it applies to their own lives.

GENESISTER staff understand that in order for youth to experience positive change in their lives, their families must also be involved: an example of the holistic methodologies of the program. Youth Specialists' engagement in helping navigate family conflict, discussed above, is one key example. There are many ways conflict is managed, but ultimately GENESISTER staff offer a form of mitigation that fosters a safe and healthy environment in which everyone involved feels comfortable and empowered to make decisions. In their multigenerational approach, Parent Specialists also work with parents and grandparents. When describing this component, Maya Sol told me:

When we work with a young person the expectation is that we're giving them and arming them with the skills and tools to negotiate and navigate their generational relationships too. So we have our Parent Specialists who work with a parent or grandparent. So as we're working with the young people we're also prepping our adults to be able to navigate and continue to engage in these conversations which is promoting that sustainability beyond us being there.

In this sense, equal effort is placed on supporting the parents or grandparents of youth participants with an understanding that this support will then translate back into the youth themselves. By providing parents with additional support they will be given tools and skills that will be useful to them long after their child has left the program. The support parents receive from this program can impact other children or family members besides only the GENESISTER participant, increasing the effect that this program has on the community.

Parent Specialists offer tools that focus on helping parents have positive relationships with their children and also to be able to navigate various systems within their communities.

These "tools" can include knowledge about how to schedule an appointment with a school liaison, how to enroll a child in preschool, how to obtain information about one's rights and privileges on the internet, or available public services. As youth who tend to be more exposed to mainstream U.S. culture and values than their parents, there are oftentimes tensions between the needs and desires of the youth versus the needs and desires of the parents for their youth. GENESISTER's multigenerational approach hones in on those types of tensions and works to promote understanding among all parties involved.

In 2018, no GENESISTER participants became pregnant, 99% of them remained enrolled in school, and over 50% of them participated in a service learning/volunteer opportunity where they contributed 400+ volunteer hours ("Boulder County GENESISTER Program" 2019). Quantitative statistics such as these are an easy way to measure the success of this program, but what is impossible to uncover is the impact that this program has had on a multitude of program graduates as well as their friends, families, and the community. Each staff member I interviewed shared at least one personal experience of feeling that they were able to make a difference in a youth's life, whether it meant the individual got accepted into college, experienced a life transformation, was able to navigate a difficult conversation with a family member, or received a big scholarship that would allow them to attend college.

GENESISTER has evolved into a program that encapsulates much more than just pregnancy prevention and sexual health awareness. The space that they have created through their staff members and services provided is a place where youth can find comfort in their cultural identity as well as the tools and opportunities to do more with their lives then might have been previously available.

## Conclusion - Where Do We Go from Here?

I just want to give a shout out to our youth and our families, they're amazing. And to the staff who are in it full heartedly and that give it all that they've got. They put themselves into their work! Through their experiences and through our team we continue to resonate in that hope and that sustainability. We incorporate all of those pieces of wellness that we expect from our young people and with our staff as well. We walk the talk, we have difficult conversations, we have moments of grief, of sadness, of anger, of rage and of love and all of that is what we need to do this work.

-Maya Sol

The findings of this study make it clear that the future of the GENESISTER program is bright and the impact they have on Latinx youth within Boulder County is significant. Already throughout the duration of this research the GENESISTER staff and youth have been working together to determine where the program will expand and alter its services and changes are approaching that I will discuss below.

#### Limitations and Further Research

During my research, one of my biggest struggles came from feeling that the scope of this study needed to be larger than the time and resources I had available. I had approximately one year from the start of this research to the end to receive IRB approval, collect my data, analyze it, write my thesis, and complete a thesis defense. My data collection plan initially involved conducting participant-observation at five to ten GENESISTER group meetings, a focus group with youth participants, individual interviews with youth participants, interviews with GENESISTER staff, and also group interviews with the parents of the GENESISTER youth participants. I quickly realized that my data collection methods would need to be altered in order for me to complete my research on time, and also in order to accommodate the IRB's requests.

Working to stick to the principles surrounding community-based research, when it came to my IRB proposal it was essential that I collaborated with the GENESISTER Program Coordinator as well as various other Health Planners with Boulder County Public Health to ensure my research plan aligned with their policies and procedures to protect participants. Although this cooperation was important for the ethics behind my research, involving other parties ended up adding onto the time it took for my study to receive IRB approval, which pushed back the timeline of my research. As a result, I was unable to conduct as much participant-observation at group meetings and events as I would have liked to, which diminished my capacity to develop deeper relationships with my participants and to gather data that would be from a more informal setting. In addition, my time constraints also made it more difficult to schedule individual interviews with the youth participants, and I ended up only getting to conduct one focus group with the youth.

I also had intended to conduct participant-observation at group meetings as well as analyze certain portions of the GENESISTER case-files that they maintain for each of their clients. Again, due to the above time constraints I was not able to receive IRB approval until early spring, a time for the GENESISTER program that is very busy due to graduation and the end of the school year. As soon as school ends the program then takes on a very different structure where there are not as many regularly scheduled group meetings and much of their programming involves more social activities for the youth. Since I was not able to collect any data until this time, my ability to conduct participant-observation at weekly group meetings was greatly constrained, and my main interaction with the youth ended up just being at the focus group.

Another constraint that limited my data collection was due to my inability to speak Spanish. I had hoped to speak to parents of the GENESISTER youth to learn how they understand the program and its impact. I also would have been able to ask questions about their own bicultural stories, providing me with additional context into the lives of the youth and the reasoning behind their cultural identification. However, since many of them are Spanishspeaking and know little to no English this became difficult. I had hoped to recruit

GENESISTER staff members or other translators to help facilitate group interviews with these parents, but again I was limited by the time I had available to recruit this assistance, get IRB approval for it, and schedule the interviews. In the end I made the decision to cut out this portion of data collection.

Another specific problem I ran into that constrained my data collection methods had to do with the informed consent process. Specifically, since part of my subject population for this study includes youth between the ages of 12-17 there was a need for me to also obtain parental permission prior to their participation in the study. Again, since I do not speak Spanish and am unable to communicate with many of the parents of the youth I needed to depend on the GENESISTER staff to assist me with this. Initially my plan was to have the staff members do the recruitment for this study by reading a description of my research to parents during home-visits and then obtaining a signature from them granting permission for their child to participate. Due to IRB concerns, any person obtaining consent for a study on human subjects must also complete the IRB's CITI training. To not inconvenience the GENESISTER staff I decided that I needed to figure out a different method of collecting parental permission.

In the end I decided to create a packet of information that was given to each youth participant to take home to their parents so that they could read about the study and then decide themselves if they wanted to sign the provided permission form. I then attended a GENESISTER group meeting to give the youth an explanation of my research, hand out the informational packets, and ask the youth that they take them home for their parents to look over and sign if they are okay with the youth participating in the study. This method of informed consent turned out to work fine, but due to time constraints and canceled meetings I was only able to attend one GENESISTER meeting prior to the focus group to talk about my research and recruit participants. I still ended up with 17 youth at the focus group, but it is possible that this number was limited due to these complications.

Overall, throughout this process I found that working collaboratively with another organization to conduct research had its limitations, specifically because I was not always able to stick to my own personal timeline and I had to work with the means I was given. What was important for me was to understand these constraints and learn when I needed to move forward and focus on the next piece of my research. I had to get over my feelings of discontent about what I was able to do and realize that even if this study only touches the surface of this topic, it is still useful. After collecting all of my data I came to recognize that the information I obtained was rich and powerful and would be purposeful. With this understanding, I still have thought about the ways in which future research on this program and this topic could be conducted.

The parents and family members of the GENESISTER youth play a crucial role in this program's services and so to interview them would add a new important angle to this study. Learning about how parents of GENESISTER youth feel that the program's services have helped them, their child, and their family as a whole would be very informing as to the impact that GENESISTER holds. In the larger interest of studying bicultural identity, speaking to the parents of the youth participants also would have allowed me to gain a deeper understanding of how the youth conceptualize their own biculturalism in relation to the experiences of their parents. In a sense, the parents' own cultural stories of immigration and identity would act as a historical reference for the youth participants, situating their own experiences within a larger framework of understanding. As I have come to see throughout this research, Latinx individuals all have varying experiences with their own cultural identity in the United States, so by interviewing these parents I would have been able to expand my understanding of what it means to be bicultural for a larger number of individuals. Knowing more about the Latinx community than I did before, I realize now that to do research with these parents one would need to possess Spanish-speaking skills to gain the trust that is needed to gather quality data. Previous discussions in this paper demonstrate how valuable kinship networks are for bicultural Latinx

individuals, so I feel that turning to the parents of these youth would be the next most important step if one were to continue this research.

More time spent with the GENESISTER youth in general would have greatly benefitted my research. By spending additional time with GENESISTER youth at meetings and events, I might have been able to develop deeper relationships with them that would have provided me with more information about their lives that wasn't just collected from a formal interview setting. I also feel that if I had been able to conduct individual interviews with some of the youth I would have been able to get more specific details about their lives and experiences rather than just information that the youth as a whole generally believe to be true. The individual interviews that I conducted with staff members ended up being highly informative and I believe that the one-onone setting allowed them the time and space to be able to open up with me and share about the details of their experiences. In the future, I would love to be able to have this type of time with the GENESISTER youth to hear more about their individual experiences.

Finally, I have also considered that it would be equally important to spend more time researching the school systems that are in question to gain an additional perspective on the experiences of Latinx youth in Boulder County. Specifically, given additional time and resources I would like to look into the actual policies and curricula within Boulder County school districts to see what their approach is for the education of Latinx youth and then compare that to what the literature says about school systems. It would also be useful to conduct additional interviews with the teachers, guidance counselors, and school administrators who have worked with GENESISTER Parent Specialists and interact with Latinx youth on a daily basis.

#### The Future of GENESISTER

As a program that is ever-evolving, GENESISTER's staff members are constantly brainstorming ways to improve their services and to create a bigger impact for the youth and the

community that they serve. One question that I asked staff members near the end of our interviews was to share with me how, in an ideal world, the GENESISTER program could support Latinx youth in the fullest possible capacity. The answers that I received varied, but ultimately the message that I got from the staff was simply that they need to be providing "more." One of GENESISTER's ultimate goals is to expand the reach of their services to provide support for more Latinx youth and their families.

Daniella shared that she thinks there specifically needs to be more Youth Specialists on their team so that they can provide more support for their youth and also so that they can take on additional youth clients. She explained to me that at times she feels spread thing, serving up to 35 clients at once. Ideally the Youth Specialists will see each youth once a month whether that be at a group meeting or a one-on-one meeting. Many of their youth have expressed that they wish to meet with Youth Specialists more often, sometimes requesting to meet and talk 2-3 times a week because they need the additional support. Having additional Youth Specialists will ultimately strengthen the impact that they are able to make on each individual participant while also expanding the number of participants they are able to serve.

Near the end of August, Maya Sol emailed me to let me know that starting in January of 2020 the program will be transitioning its name from GENESISTER to GENERATIONS. With this new name, the program will be expanding its eligibility requirements to allow any Latinx identified youth who can become pregnant to participate in the program whether or not they are the sibling or child of a teen mother. This name change was a collaborative effort on behalf of the program staff and the youth themselves to create a program that is more inclusive, removing the gender binary, and welcoming to a wider population of Latinx youth in Boulder County. Demonstrating the importance of their multigenerational approach, the name GENERATIONS shows that the impact of this program extends past individual improvement and successfully impacts the community and those involved in it.

GENERATIONS will also include a new and culturally grounded curricula known as *Xinachtli* ("Xinachtli" 2017). The adoption of this new curricula will be the first time that this program can officially label itself as development program for bicultural youth and take on educational practices that are intended for that population. Xinachtli is "a comprehensive and culturally-competent bicultural youth character development process designed to provide teen girls the guidance for a healthy development into adulthood. Based on indigenous principles of the individual's interconnectedness to the family, the community, and the nation…" ("Xinachtli" 2017). Going off of this model, GENERATIONS will be able to rebrand themselves as a program that focuses on pregnancy prevention and sexual health education with an equal focus on developing cultural identity and well-being within bicultural Latinx youth.

Throughout the previous three chapters I often use the term "success" to describe the impact that GENESISTER seeks to have on their youth clients and their families. I make connections between the services that GENESISTER provides and the intended effect on the lives of their participants, that effect being that they are successful and happy. As I outlined in the Introduction of this thesis, the language that GENESISTER staff use to describe their services and the impact of them can sound as though it is in line with common neoliberal discourses. Even a term such as "success" can sound inherently neoliberal when one thinks about the self-maximization and individualistic motives that may be necessary to achieve well-being in one's own life, but the success I talk about here is not of that variety.

Many common conceptions of "success" involve things such as wealth, popularity, or achieving the highest of standards in whatever it is one does. In contrast, GENESISTER's definition of success does not center around the need to achieve superiority or material goods in order to live a happy life and it does not mean that there is one single standard of achievement they strive to reach for each of their participants. Rather, success for GENESISTER means that they are able to provide youth and their families with something that they did not possess before

that they can use now to better themselves, their health, their relationships, their community, and more. Here, success involves a broader, more holistic understanding of what well-being means in the life of an individual person and how this fluctuates greatly from person to person.

Success in GENESISTER's terms means that an individual does not have to be limited by circumstances they may have once felt limited by, because they possess the means necessary to be able to accomplish their goals, big or small. For one GENESISTER youth success might mean that they graduate high school or stop arguing as much with a family member, while for a different youth it might mean they attend college and get hired into their dream job. No matter what it is that a youth wants or desires, the achievement of this is understood as successful as long as that life is a choice and not just a life that is handed to them because of outside circumstances. Despite experiences related to discrimination, suppression, economic hardship, relationships full of conflict, or loss of hope, GENESISTER shows their youth and families that those circumstances don't have to be limiting, and offers them the support for challenges to be revitalizing.

GENESISTER provides a program and a community that is radically oriented towards producing better opportunities for its Latinx youth and families through a holistic perspective and a focus on community development. Coming out of this research experience, I see how strongly the Latinx participants in this study are united in difference. Their stories of coming to be in a place and time that is not always supportive of their journeys are inspiring yet disconcerting. For a bicultural individual life can consist of a constant battle for balance, working to maintain one's true sense of identity among a multitude of factors that work to strip them of that identity in order to succeed. For a county public health program, GENESISTER's services are incredibly unique and impactful, demonstrating the importance of supporting Latinx, bicultural, and bilingual youth in their growth and development.

# References

- Alemán, Sonya M. 2018. "Mapping Intersectionality and Latina/o and Chicana/o Students Along Educational Frameworks of Power." *Review of Research in Education* 42 (1): 177–202.
- Anzaldúa, Gloria, and AnaLouise Keating. 2002. *This Bridge We Call Home: Radical Visions for Transformation*. Book, Whole. New York: Routledge.
- Bailey, Benjamin. 1999. "Switching." Journal of Linguistic Anthropology. June 1, 1999.
- Bernal, Martha E., and George P. Knight. 1993. *Ethnic Identity: Formation and Transmission among Hispanics and Other Minorities*. Book, Whole. Albany: State University of New York Press.
- "Boulder County GENESISTER Program." 2019. *Boulder County* (blog). 2019. https://www.bouldercounty.org/families/youth/genesister/.
- Bucholtz, and Kira Hall. 2005. "Identity and Interaction: A Sociocultural Linguistic Approach." *Discourse Studies* 7 (4–5): 585–614.
- Carbado, Devon W., Kimberlé Williams Crenshaw, Vickie M. Mays, and Barbara Tomlinson. 2013. "INTERSECTIONALITY: Mapping the Movements of a Theory." *Du Bois Review; Cambridge* 10 (2): 303–12.
- Chesler, Mark A. 1976. "Contemporary Sociological Theories of Racism." In *Towards the Elimination of Racism*, edited by Phyllis A. Katz, 54:21–71. Pergamon General Psychology Series. Pergamon.
- Crenshaw, Kimberle. 1991. "Mapping the Margins: Intersectionality, Identity Politics, and Violence against Women of Color." *Stanford Law Review* 43 (6): 1241–99.
- Delgado Bernal, Dolores. 2006. Chicana/Latina Education in Everyday Life: Feminista Perspectives on Pedagogy and Epistemology. Book, Whole. Albany: State University of New York Press.
- Dill, Bonnie Thornton, and Ruth E. Zambrana. 2009. *Emerging Intersections: Race, Class, and Gender in Theory, Policy, and Practice*. Book, Whole. New Brunswick, N.J: Rutgers University Press.
- Geertz, Clifford. 1960. "The Javanese Kijaji: The Changing Role of a Cultural Broker." *Comparative Studies in Society and History* 2 (2): 228–49.
- Ginwright, Shawn. 2019. "The Future of Healing: Shifting From Trauma Informed Care to Healing Centered Engagement." Medium. March 28, 2019. https://medium.com/@ginwright/the-future-of-healing-shifting-from-trauma-informedcare-to-healing-centered-engagement-634f557ce69c.
- Goldfarb, Kathryn E. 2016. "Self-Responsibility' and the Politics of Chance: Theorizing the Experience of Japanese Child Welfare." *Japanese Studies* 36 (2): 173–89.

- Goldfarb, Kathryn E. 2019. "Relationships That Matter : Embodying Absent Kinships in the Japanese Child Welfare System." Routledge Handbook of the Medical Humanities. July 31, 2019.
- Gonzalez, Norma, Luis C. Moll, Martha Floyd Tenery, Anna Rivera, Patricia Rendon, Raquel Gonzales, and Cathy Amanti. 1995. "Funds of Knowledge for Teaching in Latino Households." *Urban Education* 29 (4): 443–70.
- Izquierdo, Elena. 2011. "Two Way Dual Language Education." *Chicano School Failure and Success: Past, Present, and Future*, 160–172.
- Jezewski, Mary Ann. 1990. "Culture Brokering in Migrant Farmworker Health Care." Western Journal of Nursing Research 12 (4): 497–513.
- Krieger, Nancy. 2006. "If 'Race' Is the Answer, What Is the Question?—On 'Race,' Racism, and Health: A Social Epidemiologist's Perspective." 2006. http://raceandgenomics.ssrc.org/Krieger/.
- Lewis, Carlton. 2019. "The School To Prison Pipeline." *RED Stop Recidivism* (blog). April 23, 2019. https://stoprecidivism.org/the-school-to-prison-pipeline/.
- Lima, Elvira Souza, and Marineusa Gazzetta. 1994. "From Lay Teachers to University Students: The Path for Empowerment through Culturally Based Pedagogical Action." *Anthropology & Education Quarterly* 25 (3): 236–49.
- Low, Setha M. 2011. "Claiming Space for an Engaged Anthropology: Spatial Inequality and Social Exclusion." *American Anthropologist* 113 (3): 389–407.
- Maiter, Sarah, Laura Simich, Nora Jacobson, and Julie Wise. 2008. "Reciprocity: An Ethic for Community-Based Participatory Action Research." *Action Research* 6 (3): 305–25.
- Mendoza-Denton, Norma. 2008. *Homegirls: Language and Cultural Practice among Latina Youth Gangs*. Vol. 2. Book, Whole. Malden, MA: Blackwell Pub.
- Minkler, Meredith. 2004. "Ethical Challenges for the 'Outside' Researcher in Community-Based Participatory Research." *Health Education & Behavior* 31 (6): 684–97.
- "Publications Padres & Jóvenes Unidos." 2016. 2016. https://padresunidos.org/campaigns/publications/.
- "School/District Staff Statistics | CDE." 2018. 2018. https://www.cde.state.co.us/cdereval/staffcurrent.
- "Schools and Staffing Survey (SASS)." 2007. https://nces.ed.gov/surveys/sass/tables/sass0708\_035\_s1s.asp.
- Sepúlveda, Enrique. 2018. "Border Brokers: Teachers and Undocumented Mexican Students in Search of Acompañamiento." *Diaspora, Indigenous, and Minority Education* 12 (2): 53– 69.

- Sepúlveda, Enrique, III. 2011. "Toward a Pedagogy of 'Acompanamiento': Mexican Migrant Youth Writing from the Underside of Modernity." *Harvard Educational Review* 81 (3): 550.
- "Teachers and Students: Report V: Mexican American Education Study, 1973." 1973, 76.
- "U.S. Census Bureau QuickFacts: Boulder County, Colorado." 2018. 2018. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/bouldercountycolorado#qf-headnote-b.
- Valencia, Richard R. 1997. *The Evolution of Deficit Thinking: Educational Thought and Practice*. Vol. 19. Book, Whole. London; Washington, D.C; Falmer Press.
- Valencia, Richard R. 2011. *Chicano School Failure and Success: Past, Present, and Future*. 3rd ed. Book, Whole. New York: Routledge.
- Weiss, Melford S. 1994. "Marginality, Cultural Brokerage, and School Aides: A Success Story in Education." *Anthropology & Education Quarterly* 25 (3): 336–46.
- Wolf, Eric R. 1956. "Aspects of Group Relations in a Complex Society: Mexico1." American Anthropologist 58 (6): 1065–78. https://doi.org/10.1525/aa.1956.58.6.02a00070.
- "Xinachtli." 2017. *Welcome To The National Compadres Network* (blog). 2017. https://www.nationalcompadresnetwork.org/curricula/xinachtli/.
- Zambrana, Ruth Enid, and Irene M. Zoppi. 2002. "Latina Students: Translating Cultural Wealth into Social Capital to Improve Academic Success." *Journal of Ethnic And Cultural Diversity in Social Work* 11 (1–2): 33–53.